TCAD Parameters for 4H-SiC: A Review

Jürgen Burin,¹ Philipp Gaggl,¹ Simon Waid,¹ Andreas Gsponer,¹ and Thomas Bergauer¹ Institute of High Energy Physics, Austrian Academy of Sciences, Nikolsdorfer Gasse 18, 1050 Wien

(*e-mail: juergen.burin@oeaw.ac.at)

(Dated: 27 November 2024)

In this paper we review the models and their parameters to describe the relative permittivity, bandgap, impact ionization, mobility, charge carrier recombination/effective masses and incomplete dopant ionization of 4H silicon carbide in computer simulations. We aim to lower the entrance barrier for newcomers and provide a critical evaluation of the status quo to identify shortcomings and guide future research. The review reveals a rich set of often diverging values in literature based on a variety of calculation and measurement methods. Although research for all the selected parameters is still active, we show that sometimes old values or those determined for other kinds of silicon carbide are commonly used.

Keywords: 4H-SiC, TCAD simulations, simulation parameters, silicon carbide

CONTENTS

I. Charge Carrier Recombination	3
A. Theory	3
1. Shockley-Read-Hall Recombination	4
2. Bimolecular Recombination	8
3. Auger Recombination	9
4. Analysis	10
B. Results & Discussion	12
1. SRH Lifetime	12
2. Doping Dependency of SRH Lifetime	18
3. Temperature Dependency of SRH Lifetime	19
4. Surface Recombination Velocity	22
5. Bimolecular Recombination	25
6. Auger Recombination	25

References

29

I. CHARGE CARRIER RECOMBINATION

In a semiconductor electron-hole pairs are continuously created, for example due to thermal processes, adding additional charge carriers. Their concentration is denoted as excess carrier Δ_N , non-equilibrium, generated^{1,2} or solely carrier concentration³. Simultaneously to the generation, electron-hole pairs also recombine, such that the rate of change can be described as shown in Eq. (1)^{4–6}.

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}\Delta_N}{\mathrm{d}t} = D\frac{\mathrm{d}^2\Delta_N}{\mathrm{d}\mathbf{x}^2} - R + G \tag{1}$$

The first term denotes the diffusion of charge carriers (D equals the ambipolar diffusion coefficient), R the recombination and G the generation rate. One of the effects accounting to the latter is impact ionization, which we already investigated in ??, or optical generation. In equilibrium, all the contributions compensate and the net change is zero.

In TCAD simulations it is essential to correctly model the localized change in charge carrier concentration, as it influences, among others, the conductivity and the internal electric fields. In this section we are, thus, going to review the relevant charge carrier recombination mechanisms in 4H-SiC. The time between two recombination events depends on several parameters that have to be clearly distinguished. Partially, the values are very sample depend and thus a wide range of values were found in the literature.

A. Theory

The decay of excess charge carriers towards the equilibrium value is described by the recombination rate R^7 . It can be written as shown in Eq. (2)^{5,8–11} where R_{SRH} denotes the trap-assisted Shockley-Read-Hall, R_{bim} the bimolecular and R_{Auger} the Auger recombination rate¹².

$$R = R_{\rm SRH} + R_{\rm bim} + R_{\rm Auger}$$

$$= \frac{\Delta_N}{\tau_{\rm SRH}} + \frac{\Delta_N}{\tau_{\rm bim}} + \frac{\Delta_N}{\tau_{\rm Auger}} = \frac{\Delta_N}{\tau_{\rm r}}$$
⁽²⁾

In the second line an alternative representation using lifetimes τ_x is shown¹³, which denote the average time between two recombination events. The single contributions to the recombination will be shortly investigated in the sequel. For a more comprehensive description the interested reader is referred to the dedicated literature^{8,14–16}.



FIG. 1. Capture and emission of charge carriers described by R_{SRH} . E_t denotes the trap level energy.

1. Shockley-Read-Hall Recombination

The term R_{SRH} denotes the successive capturing of a hole and an electron in a trap level with energy E_t inside the band gap^{8,17}, sometimes also called monomolecular recombination¹². Due to the lower energy difference between trap and energy bands compared to the overall band gap, the transition of a charge carrier to a trap is much more likely than a band-to-band transition. To describe this process in detail specific terms have been proposed in literature (see also Fig. 1)^{18–20}: *electron capture* denotes the transition of an electron from the conduction band into the trap while *electron emission* describes the reverse process. Similarly, during *hole capture* a hole rises from the valence band to the trap level, i.e., an electron drops from the trap into the valence band. *Hole emission* denotes the reverse case. Overall, during any capture process the electron looses energy, while during emission it gains some. In this context the electron/hole *capture cross sections* are used to quantify the possibility for an electron/hole capture.

The excessive energy released/consumed during these transitions is exchanged with lattice vibrations⁸, whereat different phonon interactions are distinguished, e.g., multi- or cascade-phonon interaction^{14,21}. Among these the capture cross section and their respective temperature dependencies differ¹⁹.

The recombination rate *R* heavily depends on the material quality⁸. Certain defects, e.g., impurities or damages in the lattice, are very effective "lifetime killers"²², meaning that they increase the recombination rate significantly. Lots of effort is undertaken to refine growth conditions to achieve cleaner samples and, thus, higher lifetimes^{11,23–41}. The recombination rate even varies across a single wafer. Typically it is smallest in the middle where the best growth conditions are available^{25,38,40,42–52}, but also in thick 4H-SiC layers variations were reported⁵³. In fact, the

recombination rate decreases at structural defect positions⁵⁴ but increases inversely linear with temperature⁵⁵⁻⁵⁷.

For an accurate description of R_{SRH} detailed information, i.e., energy level, type (acceptor or donor) and cross section of the defects in the device are required. Many investigations in regard to these parameters have been published^{13,28–30,35,52,58–212}, making a comprehensive analysis within this review infeasible. Instead, we refer the interested reader to an analysis by Gaggl *et al.*²¹³, who investigated defects in 4H-SiC. In regard to recombination, the most important ones are called $Z_{1/2}$ and $EH_{6/7}^{196,209,214,215}$ and, presumably, denote different charge states of a carbon vacancy⁷⁴.

The trap-assisted recombination can be split into the recombination in the bulk (R_{SRH}^b) and on the surface (R_{SRH}^s) . Both occur simultaneously and are therefore often hard to separate^{8,216}. In the sequel we are going to investigate these in more detail.

a. Bulk Recombination Rate The Shockley-Read-Hall recombination of the bulk was mathematically first described by Shockley and Read ¹⁸, Hall ²¹⁷ as shown in Eq. (3)^{16,18,20,62,153,217,218}.

$$R_{\rm SRH}^{\rm b} = \frac{np - n_{\rm i}^2}{\tau_{\rm p}(n + n_{\rm 1}) + \tau_{\rm n}(p + p_{\rm 1})}$$
(3)

$$n_1 = \frac{1}{g_t} N_C \exp\left(-\frac{E_C - E_t}{k_B T}\right)$$
(4)

$$p_1 = g_t N_V \exp\left(-\frac{E_t - E_V}{k_B T}\right)$$
(5)

$$n_{\rm i} = \sqrt{n_1 p_1} = \sqrt{N_{\rm C} N_{\rm V}} \exp\left(-\frac{E_{\rm C} - E_{\rm V}}{2k_{\rm B}T}\right) = \sqrt{N_{\rm C} N_{\rm V}} \exp\left(-\frac{E_{\rm g}}{2k_{\rm B}T}\right)$$
(6)

$$\tau_{n,p} = (\sigma_{n,p} v_{th} N_t)^{-1} \tag{7}$$

Here, n_i denotes the intrinsic carrier concentration, $\tau_{n,p}$ the electron resp. hole lifetime, $\sigma_{n,p}$ the electron resp. hole cross section, N_t the trap concentration, $v_{th} = \sqrt{3k_BT/m_d^{*20,219}}$ the thermal velocity and g_t the trap degeneracy factor, which is often neglected as they are usually one⁷⁶. E_t denotes the trap energy level, whereat Shockley and Read ¹⁸ stated that this is actually an effective energy level that is derived from the actual one by considering the degeneracies of the empty (w_p) and full (w) trap, i.e., $E_t = E_t(\text{true}) + k_BT \ln(w_p/w)$. In TCAD tools either the lifetimes $\tau_{n,p}$ or the cross sections $\sigma_{n,p}$ can be provided as input, however, none of the investigated tools allows to specify the degeneracy factor at the moment.

It is also possible to define p_1 and n_1 as shown in Eq. (8)^{13,21,220}, i.e., by using the intrinsic carrier concentration and an effective Fermi level E_i , which must not be confused with the intrinsic Fermi level E_F used to calculate the actual carrier concentration $n = N_C \exp[(E_F - E_C)/k_BT]$ and

 $p = N_V \exp[(E_V - E_F)/k_BT]$. Care has to be taken in this case as the intrinsic carrier concentration n_i changes with the doping concentration due to band gap narrowing effects (see ??).

$$n_{1} = \frac{1}{g_{t}} n_{i} \exp\left(-\frac{E_{t} - E_{i}}{k_{B}T}\right)$$

$$p_{1} = g_{t} n_{i} \exp\left(-\frac{E_{i} - E_{t}}{k_{B}T}\right)$$
(8)

The SRH carrier lifetime is not constant but depends on the temperature and doping concentration $N_{A,D}^{221}$. The latter describes the increase of lattice defects, i.e., recombination centers, that accompany the doping process²¹⁸ and has to be clearly distinguished from the excess carrier concentration Δ_N . The reduction of the lifetime can be described for each charge carrier separately using the empirical Scharfetter relation^{21,62,71,218,222–227} shown in Eq. (9). A more detailed analysis on the change of the lifetime for various relations of donor and acceptor concentrations was recently provided by Shao *et al.*²²⁸. We want to highlight that dopants (see **??**) themselves are a special form of defects, i.e., recombination centers, whose impact on the recombination can be described also with Eq. (3)¹⁷⁹.

$$\tau = \frac{\tau_{\text{max}}}{1 + \left(\frac{N_{\text{A}} + N_{\text{D}}}{N_{\text{ref}}}\right)^{\gamma}} \tag{9}$$

It also common practice to determine the reduced lifetime in a more simplistic fashion from the defect concentration, e.g., $\tau(\mu s) = 1.5 \times 10^{13} / N_{VC}^{214,229}$ and $\tau(\mu s) = 1.8 \times 10^{13} / N_{VC}^{128}$ for carbon vacancies, and $\tau(\mu s) = 1.6 \times 10^{13} / N_{Z1/2}^{130}$ and $\tau(\mu s) = 2 \times 10^{13} / N_{Z1/2}^{31}$ for the $Z_{1/2}$ defect, instead of using Eq. (7)²³⁰.

At high temperatures the energetic charge carrier has to approach the center of the defect more closely to be captured²²⁵. This implies that the lifetime increases with increasing temperature^{34,37,50,231}, which was extensively analyzed by Udal and Velmre²³². The cross section changes in the order of T^{-x233} , which leads, in conjunction with the change of the thermal velocity according to \sqrt{T} , to a power law description²²⁹. In TCAD tools the model shown in Eq. (10)^{234–236} is used, whereat τ_{T0} denotes the lifetime at some reference temperature T_0 .

$$\tau_{\rm max} = \tau_{T0} \left(\frac{T}{T_0}\right)^{\alpha} \tag{10}$$

Because the lifetime approaches zero for $T \to 0$ in this approximation a slightly modified version¹⁷⁹ shown in Eq. (11) was proposed. By comparison we find $\tau_0 = \tau_{T0}/2$ that is achieved for T = 0 K.

$$\tau_{\max} = \tau_0 \left(1 + \left(\frac{T}{T_0} \right)^{\alpha} \right) \tag{11}$$

We also found an exponential description using an activation energy E_{act} shown in Eq. (12)²³², where τ_{∞} denotes the lifetime for $T \to \infty$.

$$\tau_{\rm max} = \tau_{\infty} \exp\left(\frac{-E_{\rm act}}{k_{\rm B}T}\right) \tag{12}$$

Since the meaning of τ_{∞} is hard to grasp, it can be replaced by $\tau_{T0} \exp(E_{\text{act}}/k_{\text{B}}T_{0})^{130,237}$, with τ_{T0} the lifetime at $T = T_{0}$. For $E_{\text{act}} = 0.105 \,\text{eV}$ and $T_{0} = 300 \,\text{K}$ we get $\exp(E_{\text{act}}/k_{\text{B}}T_{0}) = 57.9^{130,237}$. A very similar approach show in Eq. (13)⁴ approaches a value of $51\tau_{0}$ for $T \to \infty$.

$$\tau_{\max} = \tau_0 \left(1 + \frac{100}{1 + \exp\left(E_{\text{act}}/k_{\text{B}}T\right)} \right) \tag{13}$$

The models in Eq. (12) and Eq. (13) have the disadvantage that the lifetime stalls for high temperatures. Consequently these are only suitable for moderate temperatures between $300-500 \text{ K}^{232}$, which circumvented by the model shown in Eq. (14)^{238,239}.

$$\tau_{\max} = \tau_{T0} \exp^{C\left(\frac{T}{T_0} - 1\right)} \tag{14}$$

A recent investigation by Lechner²³⁸ identified an initial increase in the lifetime followed by a decrease at high temperatures. Based on the research by Schenk²³⁶ the fitting shown in Eq. $(15)^{238}$ was proposed.

$$\tau_{\max} = \tau_{T_0} \left(\frac{T}{T_0}\right)^{T_{\text{coeff}}} \exp\left[-\alpha_{\tau} \left(\frac{T}{T_0} - 1\right)^{\beta_{\tau}}\right]$$
(15)

Be aware that in state-of-the-art simulation tools only Eq. (10) and Eq. (14) are included.

b. Surface Recombination Rate Surface recombination includes mechanisms that occur on surfaces or interfaces due to imperfections or impurities at the transition between two materials. It includes many different surface types and thus also effects, such as semiconductor-oxide, semiconductor-semiconductor or oxides across the latter. Naturally, these can be heavily influenced by the chosen materials and growth conditions. The share of surfaces recombination on the overall recombination rate decreases with the thickness of the samples, because the ratio of surface to bulk volume decreases²³⁰.

In general, the surface recombination is written as the boundary condition of the diffusion term^{240–243} as shown in Eq. (16). A fantastic review on the causes, characterization methods and possible countermeasures of surface recombination is presented by Mao *et al.*⁶ and a theoretical analysis by Gulbinas *et al.*²⁴⁰.

$$D\frac{\mathrm{d}\Delta_N(\mathbf{x},t)}{\mathrm{d}\mathbf{x}} = S_0 \Delta_N(\mathbf{x},t) \tag{16}$$

Despite the tight correlation to the diffusion the surface recombination is described in TCAD tools by the SRH formalism, with the sole difference that instead of a lifetimes the *surface recombination velocities* $s_{n,p}$ (see Eq. (17))^{8,16,76,218} that depend on the interface trap density N_{it} are used.

$$R_{\rm SRH}^{\rm s} = \frac{(n_{\rm s}p_{\rm s} - n_{\rm i}^2)}{(n_{\rm s} + n_{\rm i})/s_{\rm p} + (p_{\rm s} + p_{\rm i})/s_{\rm n}}$$
(17)

$$s_{\rm n} = \sigma_{\rm ns} v_{\rm th} N_{\rm it} \tag{18}$$

$$s_{\rm p} = \sigma_{\rm ps} v_{\rm th} N_{\rm it} \tag{19}$$

As inputs, the TCAD tools expect s_n and s_p . Their dependency on the crystal faces^{48,216,241–243} is not included in state-of-the-art simulation tools yet. Some, however, provide the possibility to model a doping dependency but we found no reliable data for 4H-SiC in literature.

The surface recombination velocity again depends on the surface quality and the neighboring material. Therefore, there have been studies to improve the material quality^{1,216,240,244–250} by differing growth mechanisms or by irradiation¹⁰⁶. Even a more elaborate model using trap regions inside the band gap was developed^{251–253}.

The temperature dependency of the surface recombination velocity was described by Klein *et al.*²³⁰, Kato *et al.*²⁴² and can be modeled by Eq. (20)^{254,255}. $-E_{bb}$ denotes the band bending near the surface, which leads to accumulation of charge carriers of one type at the surface and effectively repelling the other type^{30,255}.

$$s_{\rm eff}(T) = s_{\infty} \exp\left(\frac{-E_{\rm bb}}{k_{\rm B}T}\right) \tag{20}$$

2. Bimolecular Recombination

The term R_{bim} denotes the recombination rate due to the interaction of two particles, which can be described by Eq. (21)^{153,218} with *B* the bimolecular recombination coefficient^{5,13}.

$$R_{\rm bim} = B(np - n_{\rm i}^2) \tag{21}$$

We want to highlight that in literature this type of recombination is sometimes reduced to the radiative band-to-band recombination process emitting a photon⁹. Since 4H-SiC is an indirect semiconductor (see ??) and this process, thus, always requires a phonon to absorb the momentum, radiative recombination is less important^{4,5,13,19,49}. In addition to the radiative band-to-band recombinations R_{bim} includes (i) recombinations between donor-acceptor pairs (DAP)^{11,256} (ii) the

recombination of a charge carrier from the conduction/valence band and an unionized dopant (e.g. e-A)^{256,257} and (iii) the recombination of excitons (see ??)⁹.

Trap-assisted Auger recombination $(TAA)^{258}$ is also a bimolecular process but it is handled in differing fashions in the literature. TAA denotes the process when an electron (hole) interacts with a trap (capture resp. emission) and the additional/missing energy is exchanged with a particle of the same kind. Since two particles are involved many authors include this process in the bimolecular recombination coefficient^{9,12,259,260}, some in the Auger process^{181,261}, whereat others add it to SRH^{14,258,262}. The latter is also the only option to model TAA in existing TCAD tools, however, for 4H-SiC no suitable values have been found. TAA is also used to explain the rather high values of the bimolecular recombination coefficient⁹. We want to highlight that in the literature a lot of additional trap-assisted Auger processes are mentioned, which have to be handled with care. For example, the excitonic Auger capture process described by Hangleiter¹⁷ is denoted as "markedly different" from TAA and should be regarded as an alternative explanation for multi-phonon/SRH recombination²⁵⁹. Booker *et al.*⁷⁴ describe a trap-Auger mechanism, where the energy of a hole captured in a neutral EH_{6,7} trap, which contains two electrons, is transferred to the other electron in the trap, ejecting it to the conduction band.

Little data about the temperature dependency of *B* is available. Tawara *et al.*³⁷ present measurements for six different temperatures and state, that the value stays constant. If one would assume, however, the first data point as flawed, a clear decrease would be visible. Ščajev *et al.*²⁶³ state that the radiative recombination coefficient doubles in the range of 10–1000 K, which could also lead to an increase of *B*. For more definite statements, however, further investigations would be necessary.

3. Auger Recombination

At last, the term R_{Auger} , also called Auger recombination "(first discovered in atomic systems by Pierre Auger; soft g, please, the gentleman is French not German!)"¹⁴, denotes a three particle interaction where the excessive resp. missing energy and momentum is taken from/transferred to a third particle (either hole or electron). This process is an intrinsic property of the material⁸ and dominates for high excessive charge carrier densities. It is described by Eq. (22)^{62,153,218,264} where C_n denotes the energy transfer to an electron and C_p the transfer to a hole¹².

$$R_{\text{Auger}} = (C_{\text{n}}n + C_{\text{p}}p)(np - n_{\text{i}}^2)$$
(22)

The Auger recombination coefficients are also temperature dependent^{37,265}. Galeckas *et al.*¹² describes this effect by Eq. (23).

$$C_{\rm n} + C_{\rm p} = \gamma_{30} \exp\left(-\frac{\alpha (T - 300 \,\mathrm{K})}{k_{\rm B} T}\right)$$
(23)

Ščajev and Jarašiūnas⁴ received quite different results, as they argue that Galeckas *et al.*¹² did not consider the in-depth profile. Instead the authors propose the model in Eq. (24), with $B_{\rm CE}(T) \propto T^{-1.5}$ the Coulomb enhancement coefficient and $a_{\rm SC}$ the screening parameter.

$$C(T, \Delta_N) = \left(C_0 + \frac{B_{CE}(T)}{\Delta_N}\right) / \left(1 + \frac{\Delta_N}{a_{SC} \times T}\right)^2$$
(24)

Ščajev *et al.*⁹ mentioned a dependency of *C* with $\Delta_N^{-0.3}$ due to the screening of the Coulomb enhancement coefficient and Tanaka, Nagaya, and Kato²⁶¹ derived a dependency of $\Delta_N^{-0.68}$. The differences can be explained due to a deviating fitting.

Also the model used to describe the temperature induced changes of the Auger recombination coefficients in Silicon (shown in Eq. (25)) is used^{151,266}.

$$C_{n,p} = \left(A_{n,p} + B_{n,p}\left(\frac{T}{T_0}\right) + D_{n,p}\left(\frac{T}{T_0}\right)^2\right) \left[1 + H_{n,p}\exp\left(-\frac{n,p}{N_{0n,p}}\right)\right]$$
(25)

4. Analysis

In the sequel we want to analyze the presented equations and extract further useful information. Some reader might have already noticed that all recombination rates contain the multiplicative factor shown in Eq. (26) with n_0 , p_0 the intrinsic- and Δ_n , Δ_p the excessive carrier concentrations for electrons resp. holes.

$$(np - n_i^2) = (n_0 + \Delta_n)(p_0 + \Delta_p) - n_0p_0 = n_0\Delta_p + p_0\Delta_n + \Delta_n\Delta_p$$
(26)

For a device without traps, i.e., $\Delta_p = \Delta_n = \Delta$, and for low-level (ll, $\Delta \ll n_0, p_0$) resp. high-level (hl, $\Delta \gg n_0, p_0$) injections the models can be significantly simplified^{8,15,16,153,259}, which is also important to correctly interpret the measurements results⁸. After a short calculation we get, due to $R = \Delta_N / \tau_r$ (see Eq. (2)), for low-level injections the results shown in Eq. (27) and high-level in

Eq. (28).

$$\tau_{\rm SRH}^{\rm ll} = \frac{\tau_{\rm p}(n_0 + n_1) + \tau_{\rm n}(p_0 + p_1)}{n_0 + p_0}$$
(27a)

$$\tau_{\rm bim}^{\rm ll} = \frac{1}{B(n_0 + p_0)}$$
(27b)

$$\tau_{\text{Auger}}^{\text{ll}} = \frac{1}{(C_{\text{n}}n_0 + C_{\text{p}}p_0)(n_0 + p_0)}$$
(27c)

$$\tau_{\rm SRH}^{\rm hl} = \tau_{\rm p} + \tau_{\rm n} \tag{28a}$$

$$\tau_{\rm bim}^{\rm hl} = \frac{1}{B\Delta}$$
 (28b)

$$\tau_{\text{Auger}}^{\text{hl}} = \frac{1}{(C_{\text{n}} + C_{\text{p}})\Delta^2}$$
(28c)

The results show that for SRH and Auger at high-injection levels always the sum of electron and hole parameters is achieved, whereat $\tau_p + \tau_n$ in Eq. (28) is also denoted as ambipolar lifetime^{130,267}. Separate measurements are only possible at low-injection level and with doped semiconductors, i.e., either $n_0 \gg p_0, p_1, n_1$ or $p_0 \gg n_0, n_1, p_1$. In that case one of the summands gets significantly smaller and can be ignored.

For doped semiconductors we can rewrite the high-level injection results from Eq. (28) as shown in Eq. $(29)^{5,8-10,12-14,88,153,259}$, which highlights that the introduced recombination terms actually represent a polynomial approximation of the recombination rate up to degree three in respect to the excess carrier concentration.

$$R = \Delta \tau^{-1} = \Delta (\tau_{\text{SRH}}^{-1} + \tau_{\text{bim}}^{-1} + \tau_{\text{Auger}}^{-1})$$

= $A\Delta + B\Delta^2 + C\Delta^3$ (29)

Note that for no excess charge carriers, i.e., $\Delta = 0$, also R = 0. For relatively low excess charge carrier densities the SRH term dominates while for high densities the Auger process is most important.

All these simplifications are only valid for $\Delta \ge 0$. If $(np - n_i^2) < 0$ the recombination rate becomes negative, meaning that according to Eq. (1) charge carriers are generated. The corresponding rate of change can be described by using the so-called generation lifetime $\tau_g^{7,16,153,215,268}$.

However, a simple inversion is only meaningful for the SRH and Auger descriptions, because for bimolecular generation incoming photons are mandatory⁷. We want to highlight that often impact ionization (see **??**) is stated as the inverse of Auger recombination^{15,21,269}. However, Selberherr²¹⁸ states that there is a difference, namely the source of the energy. While impact ionization

requires high current densities the inverse process of the Auger recombination only requires high charge carrier concentrations with negligible current flow. Due to these facts the recombination rates in TCAD tools, specifically bimolecular and Auger, often get deactivated when they drop below zero. For the Auger process some simulation tools allow to explicitly enable generation while the optical generation of charge carriers (inverse of bimolecular recombination) is implemented separately in the tools.

B. Results & Discussion

In the sequel the results of our analyses are presented. We did not include values when solely the effective lifetime was proposed^{47,268,270} or if it was not possible to clearly distinguish τ_n and $\tau_p^{9,271,272}$. We also do not show values for different faces inside the crystal^{36,242}.

1. SRH Lifetime

The recombination lifetime can be measured either optically or electrically. Commonly used optical techniques include photoluminescence decay (PLD)^{50,114,221}, (transient) (time-resolved) free carrier absorption ((T)(TR-)FCA)^{4,9,10,12,24,49,259,263,273,274}, electron beam induced current (EBIC)²³, time-resolved photoinduced absorption (TRPA)¹², time-resolved photoluminescence (TRPL)^{6,25,32,35–37,49,52,196,209,230,275}, time-resolved transient absorption (TRTA), transient absorption spectroscopy (TAS)⁵, four wave mixing (FWM)³, low-temperature photoluminescence (LTPL)^{221,226}, capacitance transient (C-t)²⁴⁵, differential transmittivity (DT)²²⁶ and (microwave) photoconductance decay ((μ)-PCD)^{1,2,6,26–31,33,34,40–42,44,49,88,128,216,242,249,271,272,276–279. For electrical measurements possible techniques are reverse recovery (RR)^{232,280–282}, thyristor turned off gate current (TTOGC)⁵⁵, short-circuit current/open-circuit voltage decay (SCCVD/ OCVD)^{13,56,181,229,283–4} diode current density (DCD)^{287–289}, bipolar transistor emitter current (BTEC)²⁹⁰ and diode forward voltage degradation (DFVD)²⁹¹. Also utilized is fitting to measurement results in literature (FT)^{292–294} or simulations (SIM)⁵⁷.}

The achieved lifetime values depend on the utilized method¹⁸¹. Overall it has to be assured that the same quantity is measured, and that injection level and temperature are taken into account¹⁸¹. For example, Kato, Mori, and Ichimura²⁹⁵ claim that μ -PCD tends to overestimate the carrier lifetimes in high injection conditions and, similarly,Tawara *et al.*¹⁹⁶ experienced that μ -PCD to

TABLE I. Electron lifetime results. Column *inj*. denotes the carrier injection level, i.e., low (ll) resp. high (hl), and column *excess* the exact amount. A *y* in column *impr*. highlights that the shown value is the highest lifetime achieved in an optimization process.

ref.	$ au_{ m n}$	dop conc.		Т	inj. excess		impr.	method
	[s]		[1/cm ³]	[K]		[1/cm ³]		
[Agar01] ⁵⁵	6×10^{-7}	р	$7 imes 10^{14}$	293	hl	-	-	TTOGC
[Ivan06a] ⁵⁷	6.6×10^{-8}	р	$2 imes 10^{17}$	300	-	-	-	SIM
[Alba10] ¹³	$8 imes 10^{-9}$	-	2.04×10^{17}	300	-	-	-	OCVD
[Haya11] ¹	$1.3 imes10^{-6}$	Al	9×10^{14}	-	11	1.5×10^{14}	У	uPCD
[Haya11a] ²	$1.6 imes10^{-6}$	р	9×10^{14}	300-525	11	1.5×10^{14}	У	uPCD
[Haya12] ²⁶	$1.7 imes10^{-6}$	р	5.6×10^{14}	-	11	1×10^{15}	У	uPCD
[Okud13a] ³³	3.1×10^{-7}	Al	$1 imes 10^{18}$	300	-	9.1×10^{15}	-	uPCD
[Dibe14] ²⁸⁷	1×10^{-9}	-	-	-	hl	-	-	DCD
[Okud14] ³⁴	1×10^{-5}	Al	$2 imes 10^{14}$	300	-	3.6×10^{16}	У	uPCD
[Liau15] ²²⁶	2×10^{-8}	Al	$1 imes 10^{17}$	300	hl	-	-	DT
[Okud16] ²⁷⁸	$1.2 imes 10^{-5}$	Al	$1 imes 10^{15}$	300	-	$3.6 imes 10^{14}$	У	uPCD
[Hase17] ²⁸⁸	4×10^{-7}	р	$8 imes 10^{14}$	-	-	-	-	DCD
[Kato20] ²⁴²	$1.2 imes 10^{-6}$	Al	$6 imes 10^{14}$	300	11	-	У	uPCD
[Koya20] ²⁹¹	$1.3 imes 10^{-7}$	р	$1 imes 10^{19}$	-	-	-	-	DFVD
[Maxi23] ²⁹³ a	$6 imes 10^{-6}$	-	-	-	-	-	-	FT
[Zhan23a] ⁴⁰	3.14×10^{-6}	Al	$2 imes 10^{14}$	300	-	-	у	uPCD

^a value fitted to measurements by Kimoto et al.¹²⁸

achieves longer lifetimes than the ones by TRPL. Deviations might also results from improper measurement setups, because, e.g., OCVD is limited to low and high injection regions only¹³. For more detailed information, e.g., which carrier lifetime is extracted from the decay time for high and low injection by each measurement technique, the interested reader is referred to the dedicated literature^{49,130}.

A wide range of values for τ_n (see Table I) and τ_p (see Table II) are available in literature, whereat much more results for holes are available. In early days, Bakowski, Gustafsson, and Lindefelt⁶⁷ still had to use Silicon values due to a lack of data but since then many investigations have been conducted. Despite the wide range of values, the relation $\tau_n = 5\tau_p$, which was originally

used for Si, is still utilized^{124,146,227,296–302}. Recently, $\tau_n = \tau_p$ was observed as well^{178,239,303–307}.

TABLE II: Hole lifetime results. Column *inj*. denotes the carrier injection level, i.e., low (II) resp. high (hl), and column *excess* the exact amount. A *y* in column *impr*. highlights that the shown value is the highest lifetime achieved in an optimization process.

ref.	$ au_{ m p}$	dop	conc.	Т	inj.	excess	impr.	method
	[s]		[1/cm ³]	[K]		[1/cm ³]		
[Kord96] ⁵⁰	$2.1 imes 10^{-6}$	n	-	300	-	-	-	PLD
[Gale97] ¹²	$2.6 imes10^{-7}$	Ν	$5 imes 10^{15}$	-	hl	-	-	TRPA
[Neud98] ²⁸¹	7×10^{-7}	Ν	$(2-4) \times 10^{16}$	-	-	-	-	RR
[Gale99a] ⁴⁶	$5 imes 10^{-7}$	Ν	<1e16	-	-	-	-	FCA
[Ivan99] ⁵⁶	$6 imes 10^{-7}$	n	$6 imes 10^{14}$	293	hl	-	-	OCVD
	$3.8 imes10^{-6}$	n	$6 imes 10^{14}$	550	hl	-	-	OCVD
[Kimo99] ²⁸⁰	$3.3 imes10^{-7}$	Ν	$5 imes 10^{14}$	-	-	-	-	RR
[Udal00] ²⁸²	$5.2 imes 10^{-8}$	n	$(0.9-2.6) \times 10^{15}$	-	-	-	-	RR
[Cheo03] ²⁴⁵	1×10^{-6}	Ν	$(1-1.8) \times 10^{16}$	300	-	-	-	Ct
[Dome03] ²⁹⁰	$3.5 imes10^{-9}$	n	$8.6 imes10^{15}$	-	hl	-	-	BTEC
[Zhan03] ²⁰⁹	3×10^{-7}	n	$(1-200) \times 10^{14}$	-	-	-	-	TRPL
[Levi04] ²⁸⁵	$1.55 imes 10^{-6}$	n	$3 imes 10^{14}$	293	hl	-	-	OCVD
[Tawa04] ¹⁹⁶	$(0.26-6.8) \times 10^{-6}$	n	$(1.8-34) \times 10^{14}$	300-500	-	$(1.1-4.2) \times 10^{15}$	-	TRPL
[Resh05] ¹⁸¹	1×10^{-6}	n	$7 imes 10^{15}$	-	-	-	-	OCVD
[Huh06] ¹¹⁴	$5 imes 10^{-7}$	n	$1 imes 10^{14}$	-	11	1×10^{13}	-	PLD
[Ivan06b] ²⁸⁴	$3.7 imes10^{-6}$	n	2×10^{14}	300	hl	-	-	OCVD
[Jenn06] ²³	$1.55 imes 10^{-5}$	Ν	$5 imes 10^{15}$	-	-	-	-	EBIC
[Neim06] ³	$1.2 imes 10^{-8}$	Ν	1×10^{16}	-	-	-	-	FWM
[Dann07] ⁸⁸	$2.5 imes 10^{-6}$	Ν	$1.5 imes 10^{15}$	300	hl	$(2-20) \times 10^{16}$	У	uPCD
[Stor07] ³⁵	$2.18 imes 10^{-7}$	Ν	$5 imes 10^{15}$	300	-	-	У	TRPL
[Udal07] ²³²	$4.4 imes 10^{-9}$	n	$7 imes 10^{15}$	297	-	-	-	RR
[Kimo08] ³⁰	$8.6 imes 10^{-6}$	n	$(1-2) \times 10^{15}$	-	11	$5 imes 10^{12}$	-	uPCD
[Stor08] ³⁶	$9.9 imes 10^{-7}$	n	1×10^{14}	300	-	-	у	TRPL
[Hiyo09] ⁴¹	$1.62 imes 10^{-6}$	Ν	$(1-5) \times 10^{15}$	-	hl	$(2-20) \times 10^{16}$	У	uPCD
[Resh09] ²⁸³	$2.13 imes 10^{-6}$	n	$(1-1.2) \times 10^{15}$	-	hl	-	-	OCVD
[Alba10] ¹³	$1.5 imes 10^{-11}$	-	$2.21 imes 10^{17}$	300	-	-	-	OCVD
[Kimo10] ³¹	$9.5 imes10^{-6}$	n	$(0.9-1) \times 10^{15}$	-	hl	$(5-50) \times 10^{15}$	У	uPCD
[Kimo10a] ²⁴⁹	$1.31 imes 10^{-5}$	Ν	$7 imes 10^{14}$	-	hl	$(5-50) \times 10^{15}$	У	uPCD
[Klei10] ²³⁰	>100e-6	Ν	<1e16	222	11	2×10^{14}	-	TRPL
[Miya10] ²⁷⁷	$1.85 imes 10^{-5}$	Ν	$7 imes 10^{13}$	-	11	$3 imes 10^{12}$	-	uPCD
[Haya11a] ²	$4.6 imes 10^{-6}$	n	$1.2 imes 10^{15}$	300-525	11	$1.5 imes 10^{14}$	У	uPCD
[Donn12] ²⁹² 308	$2.4 imes 10^{-7}$	Ν	$1 imes 10^{16}$	-	-	-	-	FT
[Ichi12] ²⁷	$3.32 imes 10^{-5}$	Ν	$(3-8) \times 10^{14}$	-	-	$(1-10) \times 10^{15}$	У	uPCD
[Kawa12] ²⁹	$6.5 imes10^{-6}$	n	1×10^{16}	300	-	1×10^{16}	У	uPCD
[Lilj13] ²⁵	$1.6 imes10^{-6}$	Ν	$3 imes 10^{15}$	300	11	-	У	TRPL
[Miya13] ³²	$1.3 imes 10^{-5}$	Ν	$(2-3) \times 10^{14}$	300	-	-	у	TRPL
[Scaj13] ⁴	$5.5 imes 10^{-7}$	n	4×10^{14}	-	11	-	-	FCA
[Dibe14] ²⁸⁷	$1 imes 10^{-8}$	-	-	-	hl	-	-	DCD
[Usma14] ²⁹⁴ 309	$1.3 imes10^{-6}$	n	$2 imes 10^{14}$	-	-	-	-	FT

[Chow15] ²⁷⁶	$2.5 imes 10^{-6}$	n	$2.5 imes 10^{14}$	300	hl	-	-	uPCD
[Kaji15] ²⁸	2.16×10^{-5}	Ν	$2 imes 10^{14}$	-	-	$1 imes 10^{14}$	У	uPCD
[Suva15] ²⁷³	$3.5 imes10^{-7}$	Ν	$8 imes 10^{15}$	-	hl	$6 imes 10^{17}$	-	FCA
[Puzz16] ²⁸⁹	$1 imes 10^{-6}$	n	$3 imes 10^{15}$	400	-	-	-	DCD
[Sait16] ²⁷⁹	2.6×10^{-5}	n	$1 imes 10^{14}$	300	-	$1.8 imes10^{17}$	-	uPCD
[Tawa16] ³⁷	$3 imes 10^{-7}$	Ν	$7.7 imes10^{17}$	300	11	-	-	TRPL
[Tsuc16] ²⁷⁵	$2.6 imes 10^{-6}$	n	$1.4 imes 10^{14}$	-	-	-	-	TRPL
[Ayed17] ²²	2×10^{-5}	Ν	$1 imes 10^{15}$	-	-	-	У	-
[Lilj17] ²²¹	3.5×10^{-6}	Ν	1.3×10^{15}	300	11	-	-	PLD
[Fang18] ⁵	$(11\pm3)\times10^{-9}$	Ν	9.1×10^{18}	300	-	-	-	TAS
[Kimo18] ¹²⁸	0.00011	n	$1 imes 10^{14}$	-	-	$(1-10) \times 10^{14}$	У	uPCD
[Cui19] ⁴²	1.05×10^{-6}	Ν	$2 imes 10^{13}$	300	-	$4 imes 10^{16}$	-	uPCD
[Mura19] ⁵²	9.9×10^{-6}	Ν	$1 imes 10^{15}$	293	11	-	-	TRPL
[Kato20] ²⁴²	$7 imes 10^{-7}$	Ν	$(110)\times10^{15}$	300	11	-	У	uPCD
[Naga20] ¹⁰	$1 imes 10^{-5}$	Ν	$1 imes 10^{18}$	293	hl	$1.5 imes10^{18}$	-	TR-FCA
[Sapi20] ²²⁹	1.9×10^{-5}	n	$1 imes 10^{16}$	300	hl	-	-	OCVD
[Erle21] ⁴⁴	$5 imes 10^{-6}$	Ν	$(5-10) \times 10^{14}$	-	11	-	-	uPCD
[Mura21] ²⁵⁶	$1.4 imes 10^{-7}$	Ν	$2 imes 10^{17}$	293	11	$7 imes 10^{14}$	-	TRPL
[Maxi23] ²⁹³ 310	2×10^{-6}	-	-	-	-	-	-	FT
[Kato24] ²¹⁶	$4.5 imes10^{-6}$	n	$1 imes 10^{15}$	300	-	$(550)\times10^{15}$	-	uPCD
[Sozz24] ²⁸⁶	6.09×10^{-6}	n	$1.5 imes10^{14}$	298	hl	$4 imes 10^{17}$	-	OCVD

This overview is already a simplification, as many publications present values for multiple operating conditions, i.e., temperature, doping concentration or excess carrier concentration. Only the best achieved values are shown here. For example Hayashi *et al.*² provides measurements over injection level for two temperatures (300 K and 525 K). Grivickas *et al.*²⁴ show measurements with different intensities but no actual values. The lifetime depends on all the mentioned parameters simultaneously, which makes a proper presentation very challenging. Therefore, we highlight each single dependency separately. For example, we depict the measured lifetimes with the respective doping densities if specified in the paper (see Fig. 2). A decreasing lifetime with increasing doping density can be observed, but no actual difference between electron and hole lifetime. However, all these values were most probably measured with differing excess carrier concentrations and at deviating temperatures.

Note that we explicitly show the injection level during the measurements, because for a high level only the sum $\tau_n + \tau_p$ is achieved^{114,273} (cp. Eq. (28)). Consequently, it can be expected that the lifetime increases when going from low to high injection level, until it eventually starts to decrease when the bimolecular or Auger recombination become dominant. This effect was explicitly shown in literature^{1,2,26,216}. Despite that, Kimoto *et al.*³¹¹ stated in 2016 that the injection-level



FIG. 2. Measurements of the minority charge carrier lifetime for the respective doping densities.

dependence of SRH lifetimes is not known in SiC, calling for further research. In contrast, Ščajev and Jarašiūnas⁴ stated that the lifetime is almost injection level independent. Very different results were reported by Tawara *et al.*³⁷, who saw a lifetime decrease, eventually approaching a constant value.

For thin samples the achieved recombination rate has diminishing resemblance to the bulk contribution R_{SRH}^{b} , since the surface recombination R_{SRH}^{s} dominates. In any case it is always important to consider the impact of the surface during measurements⁴⁹. Optimally the surface contribution is measured separately^{230,277,280,281}, which is, however, not always practical⁴⁹. For sufficiently thick samples R_{SRH}^{b} can be determined directly, however, this demands extraordinarily thick ones⁸: Depending on the surface recombination velocity, thicknesses in the range of mm or even cm would be required¹⁶.

39 500	[Tama08a] ³⁰⁶		
	[Tiwa19a] ³⁰⁰		
2500	[Zhan18] ²⁶⁶		
	[Loph18] ¹⁵¹		
	[Arva17] ⁶²	20,500	cm 0.0 3206
	[Zhao03] ²⁹⁹	39500	[Tama08a] ³⁰⁰
2000	[Joha16] ³²⁴	2000	[Lee02] ²²⁰
1500	[Liu21] ³²³	1000	[Nawa10] ¹⁶²
1500	[Joha19] ¹²⁴	600	[Ioff23] ¹¹⁶
1200	[Nawa10] ¹⁶²		[Adit15] ²⁶⁷
1200	[Bala05] ⁶⁸		[Tiwa19a] ³⁰⁰
	[Sole19] ³²¹		[Zhan18] ²⁶⁶
1000	[Meno11] ³²²	500	[Loph18] ¹⁵¹
600	[[ech21] ²³⁸		[Arva17] ⁶²
000	[[[[[[]]]]]]		[Zhao03] ²⁹⁹
	[Zegh20] ³¹⁸	400	[Joha16] ³²⁴
500	[Zegh19] ³¹⁹		[Joha19] ¹²⁴
	[Cnoi05]520	300	[Levi01b] ³⁰³
300	[Levi01b] ³⁰³	260	[Levi01] ¹⁴⁵
260	[Habi11] ³¹⁷	200	[Cha08] ³¹³
150	[Nayd21] ³¹⁶	150	[Navd21] ³¹⁶
100	[Schr06] ²⁹⁶	100	[]
100	[Ayal04] ⁶⁴	120	[Lech21] ²³⁸
50	[Usma12] ³⁰⁷		[Zegh20] ³¹⁸
50	[Nall99] ²³⁹	100	[Zegh19] ³¹⁹
40	[Zhao00] ³¹⁵		[Choi05] ³²⁰
	[Rao22] ³⁰⁵	-	[Usma12] ³⁰⁷
15	[Pezz13] ¹⁷⁸	50	[Hab111] ³¹⁷
	[Bel109] ³⁰⁴		[Nal199] ²³⁹
10	[Megh15] ³¹⁴	20	[Schr06] ²⁹⁶
10	[[Ayal04] ⁶⁴
8	[Bell11] ^{/1}		[Rao22] ³⁰⁵
5	[Cha08] ³¹³	15	[Pezz13] ¹⁷⁸
2.5	[Das15] ³¹²		[Bell09] ³⁰⁴
1	[Ioff23] ¹¹⁶	0.05	[Das15] ³¹²
1	[Adit15] ²⁶⁷	0.015	[Bell11] ⁷¹
	$ au_{ m n}$		$ au_{ m p}$

FIG. 3. Lifetime values referenced in literature.

Finally, we also investigated the values that are referenced in literature (see Fig. 3). Overall, there are only very few references compared to the amount of fundamental investigations. This shows that the lifetime depends on many parameters and may differ considerably among samples. As mentioned before, very similar values for τ_n and τ_p are encountered.

 TABLE III. Parameters for doping dependency according to the Scharfetter relation in Eq. (9).
 are

 fittings to suitable measurements and
 fittings to the excessive carrier concentrations.

	electro	ons	holes			
ref.	N _{ref}	γ	N _{ref}	γ		
	[1/cm ³]	[1]	[1/cm ³]	[1]		
[Ruff94] ²²⁷ a	$3 imes 10^{17}$	0.3	3×10^{17}	0.3		
[Nall99] ^{239c}	1×10^{16}	1	$1 imes 10^{16}$	1		
[Levi01b] ³⁰³	$7 imes 10^{17}$	1	-	-		
[Choi05] ^{320 b}	5×10^{16}	1	5×10^{16}	1		
[Donn12] ^{292 b f}	$2 imes 10^{18}$	1.9	2×10^{18}	1.9		
g	$4 imes 10^{18}$	1.4	$4 imes 10^{18}$	1.4		
[Liau15] ²²⁶ e	5×10^{18}	1.2	-	-		
[Lech21] ²³⁸	$7 imes 10^{16}$	1	$7 imes 10^{16}$	1		
[Maxi23] ²⁹³ d	$5 imes 10^{15}$	0.55	$5 imes 10^{15}$	0.67		

^a Silicon data from multiple sources combined

^b References Harris and Inspec¹⁰⁴ but no data found there. According to Albanese¹³ based on Silicon data.

^c fit to lifetime over excessive charge carrier densities¹²

^d fit to measurements for changing doping concentration by Kimoto *et al.*¹²⁸

^e fit to own measurements for changing doping concentration

^f fit to lifetime over excessive charge carrier densities³²⁵

^g fit to lifetime over excessive charge carrier densities³

2. Doping Dependency of SRH Lifetime

The decrease of the minority carrier lifetimes with doping concentration (cp. Fig. 2) is described by additional recombination centers (Scharfetter relation, Eq. (9)). We acquired multiple parameter sets (see Table III) for the latter. In the 1990s no values for 4H-SiC values were available, so Ruff, Mitlehner, and Helbig²²⁷ settled for a combination of Silicon based values gathered from various sources. Surprisingly, these parameters are still the most commonly ones used in literature (see Fig. 5). While some publications are well aware that Silicon data are used^{64,76,251} this information seems to was lost over the years.

The only fittings we could actually trace back to measurements of τ_{SRH} with varying doping concentration are the investigations by Liaugaudas *et al.*²²⁶, who did their own differential transmittivity measurements, and Maximenko²⁹³, who fitted to the results of the μ -PCD measurements by Kimoto *et al.*¹²⁸. We also found dedicated measurements by Lilja *et al.*²²¹ and Murata *et al.*²⁵⁶, which, seemingly, were not yet used in any fitting. For other publications^{238,303,320} we were simply unable to retrace the origin of the values, although often explicit references were provided.

There are often confusions between the doping and the excess charge carrier concentration. While both lead to a decrease in lifetime with increasing concentration the physical process causing that are fundamentally different. While more doping causes more recombination centers, more excess charge carrier lead to a higher contribution of bimolecular and Auger recombination. For example, Kimoto *et al.* ¹²⁸ adds bimolecular and Auger coefficients to a plot over the doping concentration. In addition, fittings of the Scharfetter relation versus an increasing excess charge carrier concentration were proposed^{239,292}. Although we believe that such a fitting is not reasonable we included the respective results in the table but highlighted them accordingly.

In a double logarithmic plot (see Fig. 4) the differences are well observable. There are differences in the onset of lifetime degradation, i.e., the value N_{ref} . For a specific reduction of the lifetime the respective doping can vary by up to three orders of magnitude. Also the rate of change deviates, whereat for the Silicon based model proposed by Ruff, Mitlehner, and Helbig²²⁷ a significantly lower transition rate is observable. Interestingly also the models based on the measurements differ quite significantly. We also added some measurement result, which show significant variations and thus also lead to deviating fitting results.

In the literature the values by Ruff, Mitlehner, and Helbig²²⁷ are still heavily utilized to describe the doping dependency (see Fig. 5), although these are not based on 4H. The dedicated fittings to 4H measurements have not been referenced so far.

3. Temperature Dependency of SRH Lifetime

There are various fantastic investigations on the changes of the lifetime with temperature^{216,242} some even distinguishing between surface and bulk lifetime²³⁰. Even various excess charge carriers in the range $(1-1000) \times 10^{16} \, 1/\text{cm}^3$ were investigated²⁵⁷, whereat the behavior varies.

In the literature predominantly the power law descriptions of Eq. (10) and Eq. (11) are used (see Table IV). The values for the exponent α thereby commonly vary between 1 and 2. Udal and Velmre²³² stated a fitting in two regions, as the lifetime started to increase faster above 700 K. Sapienza *et al.*²²⁹ achieved $\alpha = 1.5$ which is exactly the value expected for Coulomb-attractive



FIG. 4. Doping dependency according to the Scharfetter relation in Eq. (9). In brackets are the values for (N_{ref}, γ) . Only one graph is shown if electron and hole parameters are equal (see Table III). Solid non-opaque lines represent fitting to 4H-SiC measurement data.

charge recombination centers²³².

More complex is the situation for the value $\alpha_{n,p} = 5^{68,162,294}$. Although we stated Balachandran, Chow, and Agarwal⁶⁸ as the origin here we were actually not able to determine the origin of this parameter. We suspect that it might have been the default value of a TCAD tool but we could not even confirm that. In the same sense we were not able to pinpoint the origin of the value $C = 2.55^{239}$ for Eq. (14). Although Lechner²³⁸ provided a reference³³³ we were not able to find anything in there either.

For the exponential based approaches the value of E_{act} is between 110–125 meV. Please note that for Eq. (15) a lot of parameters have been presented²³⁸. We calculated the average from the single sets and achieved the values shown in Eq. (30), where an initial increase followed by a decrease in the lifetime is visible.

$$T_{\rm coeff} = 0.666, \quad \alpha_{\tau} = 0.06385, \quad \beta_{\tau} = 5.716$$
 (30)

A comparison of the single models (see Fig. 6) shows that for all the lifetime increases with increasing temperature. We also added some temperature measurements and scaled them such that the room temperature values are around 1 μ s, which we fixed. Please be aware that we had to dismiss the values by Lophitis *et al.*¹⁵¹ as only the parameters but not the according equations



FIG. 5. Reference chain for charge carrier recombination. are fundamental investigations, research not focused on 4H and connections predicted from the used values.

were defined. We also do not show the results by Puzzanghera and Nipoti²⁸⁹ as only minor deviations around the value at room temperature were achieved. Again we want to highlight that the plots have to be considered with a grain of salt as temperature changes depend on doping²⁵⁶. For high-level injection the sum of hole and electron lifetime is measured²⁷⁶, which, again, can have a differing temperature dependency. Sapienza *et al.*²²⁹ compares various sources in this respect^{50,232,330}.

The most prominent model in literature is the one proposed by Kordina *et al.* 50 (see Fig. 5), which, was, however, only characterized up to 200 K.

TABLE IV. temperature dependency parameters in literature. If only one value for $\alpha_{n,p}$ is stated no charge carrier specification was made in the publication.

ref.	α_{n}	$lpha_{ m p}$	T_0	$E_{\rm act}$	С	conf.	equ.	method
	[1]	[1]	[K]	[eV]	[1]	[K]		
[Kord96] ⁵⁰ a	-	1.72	300	-	-	0–200	(10)	PLD
[Ivan99] ⁵⁶ d	-	-	-	0.11	-	300-500	(12)	OCVD
[Nall99] ^{239 b}	-	-	300	-	2.55	-	(14)	-
[Udal00] ²⁸²	-	2.2	300	-	-	200–450	(10)	RR
[Agar01] ^{55 d}	-	-	-	0.12	-	300-500	(12)	TTOGC
[Bala05] ⁶⁸	5	-	300	-	-	-	(10)	-
[Levi05] ^{231 d}	-	-	-	0.08	-	300-500	(12)	-
[Ivan06a] ^{57 e}	-	-	-	0.105	-	300-500	(12)	SIM
[Udal07] ²³²	-	1.9	300	-	-	300-700	(10)	RR
	-	4.4	300	-	-	700–1000	(10)	RR
[Scaj13] ⁴	-	-	-	0.125	-	70-1000	(13)	FCA
[Dibe14] ²⁸⁷	2.15	-	300	-	-	250-500	(10)	DCD
[Chow15] ^{276 c}	1	.2	300	-	-	300-525	(10)	uPCD
[Rakh20] ¹⁷⁹	-	8	450	-	-	100-700	(11)	-
	-	14	530	-	-	100-700	(11)	-
[Sapi20] ²²⁹	1	.5	300	-	-	300-450	(10)	OCVD
[Tian20] ³⁰²	1.84	1.84	300	-	-	300–573	(10)	-
[Maxi23] ²⁹³	1.72	1.72	300	-	-	-	(10)	FT
[Sozz24] ²⁸⁶	1	.7	298	-	-	300-450	(10)	OCVD

^a fitting provided in citing articles (see Fig. 5), Sapienza *et al.*²²⁹ fitted $\alpha = 1.9$

^b default value of many simulation tools, according to Lechner²³⁸ based on the research from Grasser *et al.*³³³

^c fitting done by Sapienza *et al.*²²⁹

^d fitting done by Udal and Velmre²³²

^e fitting done by Tamaki *et al.*²³⁷

4. Surface Recombination Velocity

The surface recombination velocity is, as the name indicates, not a bulk property but depends on many parameters such as crystal faces, i.e., Si-, C-, a- or m-face^{242,243}, and interface treat-



FIG. 6. Temperature Dependency of the SRH lifetime. Models are calibrated to hit 1 μ s at 300 K. Measurement results are scaled such that 1 μ s at (296±4) K is achieved.

ment. For these reasons we will only roughly cover this topic. Interesting analyses of the surface recombination velocity were published by Ščajev *et al.*⁹, Gulbinas *et al.*²⁴⁰, Mori, Kato, and Ichimura²⁴³.

In general, the surface recombination velocity has to be determined for each sample separately, due to the dependency on so many factors. It was pointed out that the injection level during measurements has an impact^{9,16,216}, which was possibly explained by a band banding near the interface³⁰. Furthermore the surface recombination velocity is temperature dependent and increases with increasing temperature^{230,242}. Overall, suitable values in literature are mainly based on dedicated investigations (see Table V) or are simply assumed, e.g., $s = 2.2 \times 10^5 \text{ cm/s}^{250}$, $s = 1 \times 10^3 \text{ cm/s}^{27}$.

For the surface recombination velocity additional measurement methods to the earlier explained

ref.	s s _n		s _p	type ^a	impr.	method
	[cm/s]	[cm/s]	[cm/s]			
[Gale97] ¹²	-	-	$4 imes 10^4 / 1 imes 10^4$	S/I	-	FCA
[Neud98] ²⁸¹	-	-	$5 imes 10^4$	М	-	RR
[Gale99a] ⁴⁶	-	-	$(5-8) \times 10^{3}$	S	у	FCA
[Kimo99] ²⁸⁰	-	-	$5 imes 10^4$	М	-	CD
[Gale01] ⁴⁷	$(5-500) \times 10^{3}$	-	-	S	у	TA
[Cheo03] ²⁴⁵	-	-	1-1000	S	у	Ct
[Huh06] ¹¹⁴	-	-	2.50×10^3	S	-	TRPL
[Ivan06a] ⁵⁷	4200	-	-	М	-	CD
[Neim06] ³	-	-	$(4\pm1)\times10^4$	S	-	FWM
[Griv07] ²⁶⁵	$1 imes 10^4$	-	-	S	-	NFCD
[Klei08] ⁴⁹	-	-	$(5-500) \times 10^{3}$	S	у	TFCA
[Klei10] ²³⁰	-	-	400–6940	S	-	TRPL
[Scaj10] ⁹	$(2-13) \times 10^3$	-	-	S	-	FCA
[Gulb11] ²⁴⁰	-	$(1.5-3) \times 10^4$	$(1-100) \times 10^4$	S	у	CPP
[Pour11] ³³⁴	-	$1.07 imes 10^3$	$(1.07-57) \times 10^3$	S	у	FCA
[Kato12] ²⁴¹	-	-	$(1-2) \times 10^{3}$	S	у	uPCD
[Mori14] ²⁴³	-	-	1500-7500	S	у	uPCD
[Suva15] ²⁷³	-	-	$(3.5-200) \times 10^4$	S/I	у	FCA
[Asad18] ²⁴⁶	$(6-120) \times 10^5$	-	-	М	у	CD
[Ichi18] ²⁴⁸	-	300-6000	200-2500	S	у	uPCD
[Kato20] ²⁴²	-	400–1950	150-750	S	у	uPCD
[Xian21] ³³⁵	$((6\pm7)58\pm5)\times10^{5}$	-	-	М	у	CD
[Kato24] ²¹⁶	-	-	100-2500	S	у	uPCD

TABLE V. Surface recombination velocity. A *y* in column *impr*. indicates that the velocities were achieved at the end of an optimization process.

^a mesa structure (M), surface (S) or interface (I)

ones were used, for example colinear pump probe (CPP)²⁴⁰, non-equilibrium free-carrier density (NFCD)²⁶⁵, via the exponential prefactor in the current density (CD)^{246,335} or reverse recovery (RR)²⁸⁰. By changing the thickness of the devices the impact of the surfaces and their recombination velocities was extracted²⁴⁰ and sometimes even eliminated^{277,281}. An effective bulk lifetime of more than 1 µs can, however, only directly measured within epitaxial layers thicker than $100 \,\mu m^{130}$. Due to the numerous growth parameters³³⁴ a wide range of growth optimizations and surface treatments were proposed. Nevertheless, it seems that mechanically polishing surfaces, which leads to a significant roughness, delivers bad results (high velocities)⁴⁹. The most recent values of < 200 cm/s indicate high surface qualities. The amount of publications in the recent years also shows that this is an active field of research.

Publications referencing other publications often combine multiple values to achieve reasonable values, e.g., $s = (1-100) \times 10^3 \text{ cm/s}^{116,145}$, $s = 2 \times 10^3 \text{ cm/s}^{124}$, $s = 1 \times 10^4 \text{ cm/s}^{226}$, $s = 1 \times 10^3 \text{ cm/s}^{10,261}$, $s = 4 \times 10^4 \text{ cm/s}^4$ and $s_n = s_p = 1 \times 10^5 \text{ cm/s}^{290}$. Finally, we want to highlight that the values for 4H and 6H are fairly similar⁴⁶.

5. Bimolecular Recombination

The bimolecular coefficient *B* was determined in several investigations (see Table VI). The most influential is the one of Galeckas *et al.*¹² (cp. Fig. 5), whereat Institute¹¹⁶ states that the bimolecular factor is just an estimation. All the studies achieve a value of $(1.5\pm0.5)\times10^{-12}$ cm³/s. Exceptions were the investigation by Neimontas *et al.*³, whose value is one order of magnitude bigger, and Murata *et al.*²⁵⁶, who achieved 3-4 times higher values. In some investigations^{4,10,242} deliberately only the radiative component with a value of $(1-3) \times 10^{-14}$ cm³/s²⁶³ was used for the bimolecular parameter *B*. The rather high values of *B* compared to the radiative part is explained by the additionally included trap-assisted Auger recombination¹² and electron-acceptor (e-A) recombination²⁵⁶.

6. Auger Recombination

The most fundamental research on Auger coefficients in 4H-SiC was conducted by Galeckas *et al.*¹², who provided separate values for electrons (C_n) and holes (C_p). This is, so far, the only publications that did that. Following publications achieved, in general, similar combined coef-

ref.	В	Т	interval	method
	[cm ³ /s]	[K]	[1/cm ³]	
[Gale97] ¹²	1.50×10^{-12}	300	$(1-1000) \times 10^{16}$	FCA
[Neim06] ³	$(3\pm1)\times10^{-11}$	-	$(1-2000) \times 10^{16}$	FWM
[Scaj10] ⁹	$(1.2\pm0.2)\times10^{-12}$	298	-	FCA
[Tawa16] ³⁷	$1.3 imes 10^{-12}$	300	$(3-70) \times 10^{17}$	TRPL
	0.94×10^{-12}	523	$(3-70) \times 10^{17}$	TRPL
[Mura21] ²⁵⁶	$5.6 imes 10^{-12}$	293	$(1 - 100) \times 10^{17}$	TRPL
	4.5×10^{-12}	523	$(1 - 100) \times 10^{17}$	TRPL
[Tana23a] ²⁷⁴	$< 2 \times 10^{-12}$	-	$(2-10) \times 10^{18}$	FCA

TABLE VI. Fundamental investigations of the bimolecular recombination parameter.

ficients (see Table VII) and thus confirmed the results. Solely Grivickas *et al.*²⁶⁵ and Tawara *et al.*³⁷ derived parameters that are one order of magnitude smaller. Interesting are also the results by Tanaka, Nagaya, and Kato²⁶¹, who identified a dependency of the Auger parameter on the excess carrier concentration Δ_N . In the investigations by Murata *et al.*²⁵⁶ Auger recombination turned out to be not important for an Aluminum doping concentration of $1 \times 10^{19}/\text{cm}^3$ but considerable for a Nitrogen doping in mid $1 \times 10^{18}/\text{cm}^3$ range.

We want to highlight that there were also some values based on $6H^{331}$ used for $4H^{64,238}$ and even some based on Silicon^{227,297} for $4H^{312}$. Zhao *et al.*³¹⁵ simply assumed $C_n = C_n = 1 \times 10^{-28} \text{ cm}^6/\text{s}$. For the results presented by Tawara *et al.*³⁷ we concluded from the description of samples and measurement (low injection and highly n-doped material) that C_n was measured and added it appropriately to the table.

For a comparison of the temperature dependency models in Eq. (23) and Eq. (24) we use the parameters shown in Eq. (31), Eq. (32) and Eq. (33).

$$\alpha = 0.45 \,\mathrm{meV/K} \tag{31}$$

$$B_{\rm CE}(T) = 3.5 \times 10^{-9} T^{-3/2} {\rm cm}^3 {\rm /s}$$
(32)

$$a_{\rm SC} = 7.8 \times 10^{16} \,\rm K/cm^3 \tag{33}$$

In a graphical representation (see Fig. 7) a contradiction among the models can be observed. Dedicated 4H-SiC models and measurements predict a decrease of C with increasing temperature, which confirms the prediction that Auger recombination is not significant for power devices op-

ref.	$C_{\rm n}$	$C_{ m p}$	Т	method	Δ_N
	[cm ⁶ /s]	[cm ⁶ /s]	[K]		$[1/cm^3]$
[Gale97] ¹²	$(5\pm1)\times10^{-31}$	$(2\pm 1) \times 10^{-31}$	300	FCA	-
[Griv07] ²⁶⁵	2×10^{-30}	-	75	FCA	-
[Scaj10] ⁹	(7 ± 4)	$\times 10^{-31}$	298	FCA	$(1-3) \times 10^{18}$
	$(0.8\pm0.2)\times10^{-31}$			FCA	$(110)\times10^{19}$
[Scaj13] ⁴	(5 ± 1)	$\times 10^{-31}$	-	FCA	-
[Tawa16] ³⁷	$1.6 imes10^{-30}$	-	300	TRPL	-
	$0.44 imes 10^{-30}$	-	523	TRPL	-
[Zhan18] ²⁶⁶	7.25×10^{-31}	1.21×10^{-31}	-	-	-
[Tana23] ²⁶¹ a	7.4×10^{-1}	$^{-19} \Delta_N^{-0.68}$	-	FT	-
[Tana23a] ²⁷⁴	<3×	10^{-31}	-	FCA	-

TABLE VII. Auger recombination parameters.

^a fitting to measurements by Ščajev *et al.*⁹

TABLE VIII. Parameters for Auger model shown in Eq. (25)

ref	type	Α	В	D	H	N_0	T_0
		[cm ⁶ /s]	[cm ⁶ /s]	[cm ⁶ /s]		[1/cm ³]	[K]
[Loph18] ¹⁵¹	electron	$6.7 imes 10^{-32}$	2.45×10^{-31}	-2.2×10^{-32}	3.47	10 ¹⁸	300
	hole	7.2×10^{-32}	$4.5 imes 10^{-33}$	2.63×10^{-32}	8.26	10 ¹⁸	300
[Zhan18] ²⁶⁶	electron	$5 imes 10^{-31}$	2.45×10^{-31}	-2.2×10^{-32}	0	-	-
	hole	9.9×10^{-32}	$4.5 imes 10^{-33}$	2.63×10^{-32}	0	-	-

erated at high temperatures Bellone *et al.*⁷¹. In contrast, the models used for Silicon predict an increase of C.

Finally, Lophitis *et al.*¹⁵¹ present parameters for the model shown in Eq. (25) (see Table VIII). We found these values also as default in some TCAD simulation suites, which, in general, correspond to Silicon. Thus, these values have to be handled with care.

For Auger recombination there is one main reference in literature, namely Galeckas *et al.*¹² (see Fig. 5).

Finally, we combine all contributions to the lifetime into one plot, showing the lifetime over the



FIG. 7. Temperature dependency of the Auger recombination coefficients C_n and C_p for $\Delta_N = 2.5 \times 10^{18} / \text{cm}^3$

excess carrier concentration (see Fig. 8). For the SRH lifetimes we added all measurements that clearly specified the excess carrier concentrations. In this log-log representation the bimolecular and Auger coefficients only cause a horizontal shift while the derivative (-1 for bimolecular, -2 for Auger) stays constant. Overall, it can be noted that the higher the value of τ_{SRH} the earlier and more pronounced the impact of the bimolecular recombination. A decrease due to Auger recombination only gets significant for $\Delta_N > 10^{18}/\text{cm}^3$. Interestingly, there seem to be measurements that extract SRH values in regions where bimolecular resp. Auger recombination should be already very pronounced.



FIG. 8. Charge carrier lifetime considering the contributions of SRH, bimolecular (solid lines) and Auger (dashed lines). The overall recombination lifetime τ_r (dotted line) is shown for different values of τ_{SRH} , $\tau_{bim} = 3 \times 10^{-11} \text{ s}^3$ and $\tau_{Auger} = 2 \times 10^{-30} \text{ s}$.

REFERENCES

- ¹T. Hayashi, K. Asano, J. Suda, and T. Kimoto, Journal of Applied Physics **109**, 114502 (2011).
- ²T. Hayashi, K. Asano, J. Suda, and T. Kimoto, Journal of Applied Physics **109**, 014505 (2011).
- ³K. Neimontas, T. Malinauskas, R. Aleksiejūnas, M. Sūdžius, K. Jarašiūnas, L. Storasta, J. P. Bergman, and E. Janzen, Semiconductor Science and Technology **21**, 952 (2006).
- ⁴P. Ščajev and K. Jarašiūnas, Journal of Physics D: Applied Physics 46, 265304 (2013).
- ⁵Y. Fang, X. Wu, J. Yang, G. Chen, Y. Chen, Q. Wu, and Y. Song, Applied Physics Letters **112**, 201904 (2018).
- ⁶W. Mao, C. Cui, H. Xiong, N. Zhang, S. Liu, M. Dou, L. Song, D. Yang, and X. Pi, Semiconductor Science and Technology **38**, 073001 (2023).
- ⁷D. Schroder, IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices **29**, 1336 (1982).
- ⁸Y. Arafat, F. M. Mohammedy, and M. M. Shahidul Hassan, International Journal of Optoelec-

tronic Engineering 2, 5 (2012).

- ⁹P. Ščajev, V. Gudelis, K. Jarašiūnas, and P. B. Klein, Journal of Applied Physics **108**, 023705 (2010).
- ¹⁰K. Nagaya, T. Hirayama, T. Tawara, K. Murata, H. Tsuchida, A. Miyasaka, K. Kojima, T. Kato, H. Okumura, and M. Kato, Journal of Applied Physics **128**, 105702 (2020).
- ¹¹A. Yang, K. Murata, T. Miyazawa, T. Tawara, and H. Tsuchida, Journal of Applied Physics **126**, 055103 (2019).
- ¹²A. Galeckas, J. Linnros, V. Grivickas, U. Lindefelt, and C. Hallin, Applied Physics Letters 71, 3269 (1997).
- ¹³L. F. Albanese, *Characterization, Modeling and Simulation of 4H-SiC Power Diodes*, Ph.D. thesis, UniversitàdegliStudidiSalerno (2010).
- ¹⁴P. T. Landsberg, *Recombination in Semiconductors*, 1st ed. (Cambridge University Press, 1992).
- ¹⁵S. M. Sze and K. K. Ng, *Physics of Semiconductor Devices*, 3rd ed. (Wiley-Interscience, Hoboken, N.J, 2007).
- ¹⁶D. K. Schroder, *Semiconductor Material and Device Characterization*, 1st ed. (Wiley, 2005).
- ¹⁷A. Hangleiter, Physical Review B **37**, 2594 (1988).
- ¹⁸W. Shockley and W. T. Read, Physical Review 87, 835 (1952).
- ¹⁹I. D. Booker, *Carrier Lifetime Relevant Deep Levels in SiC*, Linköping Studies in Science and Technology. Dissertations, Vol. 1714 (Linköping University Electronic Press, Linköping, 2015).
- ²⁰H. C. De Graaff and F. M. Klaassen, *Compact Transistor Modelling for Circuit Design*, edited by S. Selberherr, Computational Microelectronics (Springer Vienna, Vienna, 1990).
- ²¹J. Fossum and D. Lee, Solid-State Electronics **25**, 741 (1982).
- ²²H. M. Ayedh, R. Nipoti, A. Hallén, and B. G. Svensson, Journal of Applied Physics **122**, 025701 (2017).
- ²³J. R. Jenny, D. P. Malta, V. F. Tsvetkov, M. K. Das, H. McD. Hobgood, C. H. Carter, R. J. Kumar, J. M. Borrego, R. J. Gutmann, and R. Aavikko, Journal of Applied Physics **100**, 113710 (2006).
- ²⁴P. Grivickas, A. Galeckas, J. Linnros, M. Syväjärvi, R. Yakimova, V. Grivickas, and J. Tellefsen, Materials Science in Semiconductor Processing 4, 191 (2001).
- ²⁵L. Lilja, I. D. Booker, J. U. Hassan, E. Janzén, and J. P. Bergman, Journal of Crystal Growth 381, 43 (2013).

- ²⁶T. Hayashi, K. Asano, J. Suda, and T. Kimoto, Journal of Applied Physics **112**, 064503 (2012).
- ²⁷S. Ichikawa, K. Kawahara, J. Suda, and T. Kimoto, Applied Physics Express 5, 101301 (2012).
 ²⁸N. Kaji, H. Niwa, J. Suda, and T. Kimoto, IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices 62, 374
 - (2015).
- ²⁹K. Kawahara, J. Suda, and T. Kimoto, Journal of Applied Physics **111**, 053710 (2012).
- ³⁰T. Kimoto, K. Danno, and J. Suda, physica status solidi (b) **245**, 1327 (2008).
- ³¹T. Kimoto, T. Hiyoshi, T. Hayashi, and J. Suda, Journal of Applied Physics **108**, 083721 (2010).
- ³²T. Miyazawa and H. Tsuchida, Journal of Applied Physics **113**, 083714 (2013).
- ³³T. Okuda, T. Kimoto, and J. Suda, Applied Physics Express **6**, 121301 (2013).
- ³⁴T. Okuda, T. Miyazawa, H. Tsuchida, T. Kimoto, and J. Suda, Applied Physics Express 7, 085501 (2014).
- ³⁵L. Storasta and H. Tsuchida, Applied Physics Letters **90**, 062116 (2007).
- ³⁶L. Storasta, H. Tsuchida, T. Miyazawa, and T. Ohshima, Journal of Applied Physics **103**, 013705 (2008).
- ³⁷T. Tawara, T. Miyazawa, M. Ryo, M. Miyazato, T. Fujimoto, K. Takenaka, S. Matsunaga, M. Miyajima, A. Otsuki, Y. Yonezawa, T. Kato, H. Okumura, T. Kimoto, and H. Tsuchida, Journal of Applied Physics **120**, 115101 (2016).
- ³⁸H. Tsuchida, I. Kamata, T. Miyazawa, M. Ito, X. Zhang, and M. Nagano, Materials Science in Semiconductor Processing 78, 2 (2018).
- ³⁹M. Wang, M. Yang, W. Liu, S. Yang, J. Liu, C. Han, L. Geng, and Y. Hao, Applied Physics Express **13**, 111002 (2020).
- ⁴⁰R. Zhang, R. Hong, J. Han, H. Ting, X. Li, J. Cai, X. Chen, D. Fu, D. Lin, M. Zhang, S. Wu,
 Y. Zhang, Z. Wu, and F. Zhang, Chinese Physics B 32, 067205 (2023).
- ⁴¹T. Hiyoshi and T. Kimoto, Applied Physics Express **2**, 041101 (2009).
- ⁴²Y. Cui, J. Li, K. Zhou, X. Zhang, and G. Sun, Diamond and Related Materials **92**, 25 (2019).
- ⁴³J. Erlekampf, B. Kallinger, J. Weiße, M. Rommel, P. Berwian, J. Friedrich, and T. Erlbacher, Journal of Applied Physics **126**, 045701 (2019).
- ⁴⁴J. Erlekampf, M. Rommel, K. Rosshirt-Lilla, B. Kallinger, P. Berwian, J. Friedrich, and T. Erlbacher, Journal of Crystal Growth 560–561, 126033 (2021).
- ⁴⁵A. Galeckas, V. Grivickas, J. Linnros, H. Bleichner, and C. Hallin, Journal of Applied Physics 81, 3522 (1997).
- ⁴⁶A. Galeckas, J. Linnros, M. Frischholz, K. Rottner, N. Nordell, S. Karlsson, and V. Grivickas,

Materials Science and Engineering: B 61-62, 239 (1999).

- ⁴⁷A. Galeckas, J. Linnros, M. Frischholz, and V. Grivickas, Applied Physics Letters **79**, 365 (2001).
- ⁴⁸M. Kato, M. Kawai, T. Mori, M. Ichimura, S. Sumie, and H. Hashizume, Japanese Journal of Applied Physics 46, 5057 (2007).
- ⁴⁹P. B. Klein, Journal of Applied Physics **103**, 033702 (2008).
- ⁵⁰O. Kordina, J. P. Bergman, C. Hallin, and E. Janzén, Applied Physics Letters **69**, 679 (1996).
- ⁵¹J. Hassan and J. P. Bergman, Journal of Applied Physics **105**, 123518 (2009).
- ⁵²K. Murata, T. Tawara, A. Yang, R. Takanashi, T. Miyazawa, and H. Tsuchida, Journal of Applied Physics **126**, 045711 (2019).
- ⁵³N. A. Mahadik, R. E. Stahlbush, P. B. Klein, A. Khachatrian, S. Buchner, and S. G. Block, Applied Physics Letters **111**, 221904 (2017).
- ⁵⁴T. Mori, M. Kato, H. Watanabe, M. Ichimura, E. Arai, S. Sumie, and H. Hashizume, Japanese Journal of Applied Physics **44**, 8333 (2005).
- ⁵⁵A. K. Agarwal, P. A. Ivanov, M. E. Levinshtein, J. W. Palmour, S. L. Rumyantsev, and S.-H. Ryu, Semiconductor Science and Technology 16, 260 (2001).
- ⁵⁶P. Ivanov, M. Levinshtein, K. Irvine, O. Kordina, J. Palmour, S. Rumyantsev, and R. Singh, Electronics Letters **35**, 1382 (1999).
- ⁵⁷P. Ivanov, M. Levinshtein, A. Agarwal, S. Krishnaswami, and J. Palmour, IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices **53**, 1245 (2006).
- ⁵⁸D. Åberg, A. Hallén, and B. Svensson, Physica B: Condensed Matter 273–274, 672 (1999).
- ⁵⁹G. Alfieri, E. V. Monakhov, B. G. Svensson, and M. K. Linnarsson, Journal of Applied Physics
 98, 043518 (2005).
- ⁶⁰G. Alfieri and A. Mihaila, Journal of Physics: Condensed Matter **32**, 465703 (2020).
- ⁶¹M. Anikin, A. A. Lebedev, A. Syrkin, and A. Suvorov, Sov. Phys. Semicond. **19**, 1847 (1985).
- ⁶²A. Arvanitopoulos, N. Lophitis, S. Perkins, K. N. Gyftakis, M. Belanche Guadas, and M. Antoniou, in 2017 IEEE 11th International Symposium on Diagnostics for Electrical Machines, Power Electronics and Drives (SDEMPED) (IEEE, Tinos, Greece, 2017) pp. 565–571.
- ⁶³I.-R. Arvinte, *Investigation of Dopant Incorporation in Silicon Carbide Epilayers Grown by Chemical Vapor Deposition*, Ph.D. thesis, Universite Cote d'Azur (2017).
- ⁶⁴T. Ayalew, *SiC Semiconductor Devices Technology, Modeling, and Simulation*, Ph.D. thesis, TU Wien (2004).

- ⁶⁵T. Ayalew, T. Grasser, H. Kosina, and S. Selberherr, Materials Science Forum **483–485**, 845 (2005).
- ⁶⁶H. M. Ayedh, V. Bobal, R. Nipoti, A. Hallén, and B. G. Svensson, Materials Science Forum **858**, 331 (2016).
- ⁶⁷M. Bakowski, U. Gustafsson, and U. Lindefelt, physica status solidi (a) 162, 421 (1997).
- ⁶⁸S. Balachandran, T. P. Chow, and A. K. Agarwal, Materials Science Forum **483–485**, 909 (2005).
- ⁶⁹B. J. Baliga, *Silicon Carbide Power Devices* (WORLD SCIENTIFIC, 2006).
- ⁷⁰M. E. Bathen, A. Galeckas, J. Müting, H. M. Ayedh, U. Grossner, J. Coutinho, Y. K. Frodason, and L. Vines, npj Quantum Information 5, 111 (2019).
- ⁷¹S. Bellone, F. G. Della Corte, L. F. Albanese, and F. Pezzimenti, IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics **26**, 2835 (2011).
- ⁷²P. Bhatnagar, A. B. Horsfall, N. G. Wright, C. M. Johnson, K. V. Vassilevski, and A. G. O'Neill, Solid-State Electronics **49**, 453 (2005).
- ⁷³J. M. Bluet, J. Pernot, J. Camassel, S. Contreras, J. L. Robert, J. F. Michaud, and T. Billon, Journal of Applied Physics 88, 1971 (2000).
- ⁷⁴I. D. Booker, E. Janzén, N. T. Son, J. Hassan, P. Stenberg, and E. Ö. Sveinbjörnsson, Journal of Applied Physics **119**, 235703 (2016).
- ⁷⁵T. Brodar, L. Bakrač, I. Capan, T. Ohshima, L. Snoj, V. Radulović, and Ž. Pastuović, Crystals 10, 845 (2020).
- ⁷⁶B. Buono, Simulation and Characterization of Silicon Carbide Power Bipolar Junction Transistors, Ph.D. thesis, KTH Royal Institute of Technology (2012).
- ⁷⁷I. Capan, T. Brodar, J. Coutinho, T. Ohshima, V. P. Markevich, and A. R. Peaker, Journal of Applied Physics **124**, 245701 (2018).
- ⁷⁸I. Capan, T. Brodar, Ž. Pastuović, R. Siegele, T. Ohshima, S.-i. Sato, T. Makino, L. Snoj, V. Radulović, J. Coutinho, V. J. B. Torres, and K. Demmouche, Journal of Applied Physics 123, 161597 (2018).
- ⁷⁹M. A. Capano, J. A. Cooper, M. R. Melloch, A. Saxler, and W. C. Mitchel, Journal of Applied Physics 87, 8773 (2000).
- ⁸⁰A. Castaldini, A. Cavallini, L. Rigutti, and F. Nava, Applied Physics Letters 85, 3780 (2004).
- ⁸¹S. K. Chaudhuri, O. Karadavut, J. W. Kleppinger, and K. C. Mandal, Journal of Applied Physics **130**, 074501 (2021).

- ⁸²C. Q. Chen, J. Zeman, F. Engelbrecht, C. Peppermüller, R. Helbig, Z. H. Chen, and G. Martinez, Journal of Applied Physics 87, 3800 (2000).
- ⁸³A.-B. Chen and P. Srichaikul, physica status solidi (b) **202**, 81 (1997).
- ⁸⁴W. Choyke and G. Pensl, MRS Bulletin **22**, 25 (1997).
- ⁸⁵J. Coutinho, V. J. B. Torres, K. Demmouche, and S. Öberg, Physical Review B **96**, 174105 (2017).
- ⁸⁶T. Dalibor, G. Pensl, T. Kimoto, H. Matsunami, S. Sridhara, R. P. Devaty, and W. J. Choyke, Diamond and Related Materials 6, 1333 (1997).
- ⁸⁷T. Dalibor and M. Schulz, eds., Numerical Data and Functional Relationships in Science and Technology. Subvol. A2: Gruppe 3: Kristall- Und Festkörperphysik = Group 3: @Crystal and Solid State Physics Vol. 41, Semiconductors Impurities and Defects in Group IV Elements, IV-IV and III-V Compounds. Part Beta: Group IV-IV and III-V Compounds / Ed. by M. Schulz; Authors: T. Dalibor, Vol. 41 (Springer, Berlin Heidelberg, 2003).
- ⁸⁸K. Danno, D. Nakamura, and T. Kimoto, Applied Physics Letters **90**, 202109 (2007).
- ⁸⁹K. Danno and T. Kimoto, Journal of Applied Physics 100, 113728 (2006).
- ⁹⁰C. Darmody and N. Goldsman, Journal of Applied Physics **126**, 145701 (2019).
- ⁹¹M. L. David, G. Alfieri, E. M. Monakhov, A. Hallén, C. Blanchard, B. G. Svensson, and J. F. Barbot, Journal of Applied Physics **95**, 4728 (2004).
- ⁹²M. De Napoli, Frontiers in Physics **10**, 898833 (2022).
- ⁹³R. P. Devaty and W. J. Choyke, physica status solidi (a) 162, 5 (1997).
- ⁹⁴J. Doyle, M. Aboelfotoh, B. Svensson, A. Schöner, and N. Nordell, Diamond and Related Materials 6, 1388 (1997).
- ⁹⁵T. Egilsson, J. P. Bergman, I. G. Ivanov, A. Henry, and E. Janzén, Physical Review B **59**, 1956 (1999).
- ⁹⁶A. O. Evwaraye, S. R. Smith, and W. C. Mitchel, Journal of Applied Physics **79**, 7726 (1996).
- ⁹⁷J. Fan and P. K. Chu, "General Properties of Bulk SiC," in *Silicon Carbide Nanostructures* (Springer International Publishing, Cham, 2014) pp. 7–114.
- ⁹⁸Z. C. Feng and J. H. Zhao, eds., *Silicon Carbide: Materials, Processing, and Devices*, Optoelectronic Properties of Semiconductors and Superlattices No. v. 20 (Taylor & Francis, New York, 2004).
- ⁹⁹R. Gerhardt, ed., *Properties and Applications of Silicon Carbide* (IntechOpen, 2011).
- ¹⁰⁰W. Götz, A. Schöner, G. Pensl, W. Suttrop, W. J. Choyke, R. Stein, and S. Leibenzeder, Journal

of Applied Physics **73**, 3332 (1993).

- ¹⁰¹S. Greulich-Weber, physica status solidi (a) **162**, 95 (1997).
- ¹⁰²Ch. Haberstroh, R. Helbig, and R. A. Stein, Journal of Applied Physics 76, 509 (1994).
- ¹⁰³S. Hagen, A. Van Kemenade, and J. Van Der Does De Bye, Journal of Luminescence **8**, 18 (1973).
- ¹⁰⁴G. L. Harris and Inspec, eds., *Properties of Silicon Carbide*, EMIS Datareviews Series No. 13 (INSPEC, the Inst. of Electrical Engineers, London, 1995).
- ¹⁰⁵T. Hatakeyama, K. Fukuda, and H. Okumura, IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices **60**, 613 (2013).
- ¹⁰⁶P. Hazdra and S. Popelka, Materials Science Forum **897**, 463 (2017).
- ¹⁰⁷P. Hazdra, P. Smrkovsky, J. Vobecky, and A. Mihaila, IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices68, 202 (2021).
- ¹⁰⁸C. G. Hemmingsson, N. T. Son, A. Ellison, J. Zhang, and E. Janzén, Physical Review B **58**, R10119 (1998).
- ¹⁰⁹C. Hemmingsson, N. T. Son, O. Kordina, J. P. Bergman, E. Janzén, J. L. Lindström, S. Savage, and N. Nordell, Journal of Applied Physics 81, 6155 (1997).
- ¹¹⁰H. K. Henisch and R. Roy, *Silicon Carbide—1968: Proceedings of the International Conference on Silicon Carbide, University Park, Pennsylvania, October 20-23, 1968* (Elsevier, 2013).
- ¹¹¹T. Hornos, A. Gali, and B. G. Svensson, Materials Science Forum **679–680**, 261 (2011).
- ¹¹²Y. Huang, R. Wang, Y. Zhang, D. Yang, and X. Pi, Chinese Physics B **31**, 056108 (2022).
- ¹¹³Y. Huang, R. Wang, Y. Qian, Y. Zhang, D. Yang, and X. Pi, Chinese Physics B **31**, 046104 (2022).
- ¹¹⁴S. W. Huh, J. J. Sumakeris, A. Polyakov, M. Skowronski, P. B. Klein, B. Shanabrook, and M. J. O'Loughlin, Materials Science Forum **527–529**, 493 (2006).
- ¹¹⁵M. Ikeda, H. Matsunami, and T. Tanaka, Physical Review B 22, 2842 (1980).
- ¹¹⁶I. Institute, "Silicon Carbide," http://www.ioffe.ru/SVA/NSM/Semicond/SiC/index.html (2023).
- ¹¹⁷A. Itoh, H. Akita, T. Kimoto, and H. Matsunami, Applied Physics Letters 65, 1400 (1994).
- ¹¹⁸H. Itoh, T. Troffer, and G. Pensl, Materials Science Forum **264–268**, 685 (1998).
- ¹¹⁹I. G. Ivanov, A. Henry, and E. Janzén, Physical Review B 71, 241201 (2005).
- ¹²⁰I. G. Ivanov, B. Magnusson, and E. Janzén, Physical Review B 67, 165211 (2003).
- ¹²¹H. Iwata and K. M. Itoh, Journal of Applied Physics 89, 6228 (2001).

- ¹²²G. Izzo, G. Litrico, L. Calcagno, G. Foti, and F. La Via, Journal of Applied Physics **104**, 093711 (2008).
- ¹²³E. Janzén, A. Gali, A. Henry, I. G. Ivanov, B. Magnusson, and N. T. Son, in *Defects in Micro*electronic Materials and Devices (CRC Press, 2008) pp. 615–669.
- ¹²⁴D. Johannesson, M. Nawaz, and H. P. Nee, Materials Science Forum **963**, 670 (2019).
- ¹²⁵S. Kagamihara, H. Matsuura, T. Hatakeyama, T. Watanabe, M. Kushibe, T. Shinohe, and K. Arai, Journal of Applied Physics **96**, 5601 (2004).
- ¹²⁶R. Karsthof, M. E. Bathen, A. Galeckas, and L. Vines, Physical Review B 102, 184111 (2020).
- ¹²⁷L. Kasamakova-Kolaklieva, L. Storasta, I. G. Ivanov, B. Magnusson, S. Contreras, C. Consejo,
 J. Pernot, M. Zielinski, and E. Janzén, Materials Science Forum 457–460, 677 (2004).
- ¹²⁸T. Kimoto, H. Niwa, T. Okuda, E. Saito, Y. Zhao, S. Asada, and J. Suda, Journal of Physics D: Applied Physics **51**, 363001 (2018).
- ¹²⁹T. Kimoto, A. Itoh, H. Matsunami, S. Sridhara, L. L. Clemen, R. P. Devaty, W. J. Choyke, T. Dalibor, C. Peppermüller, and G. Pensl, Applied Physics Letters 67, 2833 (1995).
- ¹³⁰T. Kimoto and J. A. Cooper, *Fundamentals of Silicon Carbide Technology: Growth, Characterization, Devices, and Applications*, 1st ed. (Wiley, 2014).
- ¹³¹T. Kimoto, Japanese Journal of Applied Physics **54**, 040103 (2015).
- ¹³²T. Kimoto, in *Wide Bandgap Semiconductor Power Devices* (Elsevier, 2019) pp. 21-42.
- ¹³³T. Kimoto, K. Hashimoto, and H. Matsunami, Japanese Journal of Applied Physics 42, 7294 (2003).
- ¹³⁴T. Kimoto, A. Itoh, and H. Matsunami, physica status solidi (b) 202, 247 (1997).
- ¹³⁵P. B. Klein, B. V. Shanabrook, S. W. Huh, A. Y. Polyakov, M. Skowronski, J. J. Sumakeris, and M. J. O'Loughlin, Applied Physics Letters 88, 052110 (2006).
- ¹³⁶P. B. Klein, physica status solidi (a) **206**, 2257 (2009).
- ¹³⁷J. W. Kleppinger, S. K. Chaudhuri, O. Karadavut, and K. C. Mandal, Journal of Applied Physics 129, 244501 (2021).
- ¹³⁸A. Koizumi, J. Suda, and T. Kimoto, Journal of Applied Physics **106**, 013716 (2009).
- ¹³⁹N. Kuznetsov and A. Zubrilov, Materials Science and Engineering: B 29, 181 (1995).
- ¹⁴⁰P. Kwasnicki, *Evaluation of Doping in 4H-SiC by Optical Spectroscopies*, Ph.D. thesis, UNI-VERSITE MONTPELLIER II (2014).
- ¹⁴¹M. Lades, *Modeling and Simulation of Wide Bandgap Semiconductor Devices: 4H/6H-SiC*,
 Ph.D. thesis, Technische Universität München (2000).

- ¹⁴²M. Laube, F. Schmid, K. Semmelroth, G. Pensl, R. P. Devaty, W. J. Choyke, G. Wagner, and M. Maier, in *Silicon Carbide*, edited by W. J. Choyke, H. Matsunami, and G. Pensl (Springer Berlin Heidelberg, Berlin, Heidelberg, 2004) pp. 493–515.
- ¹⁴³F. La Via, G. Galvagno, F. Roccaforte, A. Ruggiero, and L. Calcagno, Applied Physics Letters 87, 142105 (2005).
- ¹⁴⁴A. A. Lebedev, Semiconductors **33**, 107 (1999).
- ¹⁴⁵M. E. Levinshtein, S. L. Rumyantsev, and M. Shur, eds., *Properties of Advanced Semiconduc*tor Materials: GaN, AlN, InN, BN, SiC, SiGe (Wiley, New York, 2001).
- ¹⁴⁶X. Li, Y. Luo, L. Fursin, J. Zhao, M. Pan, P. Alexandrov, and M. Weiner, Solid-State Electronics
 47, 233 (2003).
- ¹⁴⁷D. J. Lichtenwalner, J. H. Park, S. Rogers, H. Dixit, A. Scholtze, S. Bubel, and S. H. Ryu, Materials Science Forum **1089**, 3 (2023).
- ¹⁴⁸G. Liu, B. R. Tuttle, and S. Dhar, Applied Physics Reviews 2, 021307 (2015).
- ¹⁴⁹G. Lomakina and Y. A. Vodakov, Sov. Phys. Solid State **15**, 83 (1973).
- ¹⁵⁰G. Lomakina, in *In: Silicon Carbide-1973; Proceedings of the Third International Conference* (1974) pp. 520–526.
- ¹⁵¹N. Lophitis, A. Arvanitopoulos, S. Perkins, and M. Antoniou, in *Disruptive Wide Bandgap Semiconductors, Related Technologies, and Their Applications*, edited by Y. K. Sharma (In-Tech, 2018).
- ¹⁵²L. Lu, H. Zhang, X. Wu, J. Shi, and Y.-Y. Sun, Chinese Physics B **30**, 096806 (2021).
- ¹⁵³J. Lutz, H. Schlangenotto, U. Scheuermann, and R. De Doncker, *Semiconductor Power Devices: Physics, Characteristics, Reliability* (Springer Berlin Heidelberg, Berlin, Heidelberg, 2011).
- ¹⁵⁴O. Madelung and R. Poerschke, eds., *Semiconductors: Group IV Elements and III-V Compounds*, Data in Science and Technology (Springer Berlin Heidelberg, Berlin, Heidelberg, 1991).
- ¹⁵⁵K. C. Mandal, J. W. Kleppinger, and S. K. Chaudhuri, Micromachines 11, 254 (2020).
- ¹⁵⁶A. Martinez, U. Lindefelt, M. Hjelm, and H.-E. Nilsson, Journal of Applied Physics **91**, 1359 (2002).
- ¹⁵⁷H. Matsunami, A. Suzuki, and T. Tanaka, in *In: Silicon Carbide-1973; Proceedings of the Third International Conference* (1974) pp. 618–625.
- ¹⁵⁸H. Matsuura, M. Komeda, S. Kagamihara, H. Iwata, R. Ishihara, T. Hatakeyama, T. Watanabe,

K. Kojima, T. Shinohe, and K. Arai, Journal of Applied Physics 96, 2708 (2004).

- ¹⁵⁹H. Matsuura, T. K. Tsunenobu Kimoto, and H. M. Hiroyuki Matsunami, Japanese Journal of Applied Physics 38, 4013 (1999).
- ¹⁶⁰M. L. Megherbi, F. Pezzimenti, L. Dehimi, M. A. Saadoune, and F. G. Della Corte, IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices **65**, 3371 (2018).
- ¹⁶¹R. Mickevičius and J. H. Zhao, Journal of Applied Physics 83, 3161 (1998).
- ¹⁶²M. Nawaz, Microelectronics Journal **41**, 801 (2010).
- ¹⁶³Y. Negoro, T. Kimoto, and H. Matsunami, Electronics and Communications in Japan (Part II: Electronics) 86, 44 (2003).
- ¹⁶⁴P. Neudeck, in *Encyclopedia of Materials: Science and Technology* (Elsevier, 2001) pp. 8508– 8519.
- ¹⁶⁵P. G. Neudeck (CRC Press, 2006).
- ¹⁶⁶K. V. Nguyen, M. A. Mannan, and K. C. Mandal, IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science 62, 3199 (2015).
- ¹⁶⁷J. I. Pankove, ed., *Electroluminescence*, softcover reprint of the original 1st ed. 1977 ed.
 (Springer Berlin, Berlin, 2014).
- ¹⁶⁸A. Parisini and R. Nipoti, Journal of Applied Physics **114**, 243703 (2013).
- ¹⁶⁹Ž. Pastuović, R. Siegele, I. Capan, T. Brodar, S.-i. Sato, and T. Ohshima, Journal of Physics: Condensed Matter 29, 475701 (2017).
- ¹⁷⁰S. J. Pearton, X. Xia, F. Ren, M. A. J. Rasel, S. Stepanoff, N. Al-Mamun, A. Haque, and D. E. Wolfe, Journal of Vacuum Science & Technology B 41, 030802 (2023).
- ¹⁷¹G. Pensl and W. Choyke, Physica B: Condensed Matter **185**, 264 (1993).
- ¹⁷²G. Pensl, F. Ciobanu, T. Frank, M. Krieger, S. Reshanov, F. Schmid, and M. Weidner, International Journal of High Speed Electronics and Systems **15**, 705 (2005).
- ¹⁷³J. Pernot, S. Contreras, and J. Camassel, Journal of Applied Physics **98**, 023706 (2005).
- ¹⁷⁴J. Pernot, W. Zawadzki, S. Contreras, J. L. Robert, E. Neyret, and L. Di Cioccio, Journal of Applied Physics **90**, 1869 (2001).
- ¹⁷⁵C. Persson, U. Lindefelt, and B. E. Sernelius, Physical Review B 60, 16479 (1999).
- ¹⁷⁶C. Persson and U. Lindefelt, Materials Science Forum **264–268**, 275 (1998).
- ¹⁷⁷C. Persson and A. Ferreira Da Silva, in *Optoelectronic Devices: III Nitrides* (Elsevier, 2005) pp. 479–559.
- ¹⁷⁸F. Pezzimenti, IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices **60**, 1404 (2013).

- ¹⁷⁹S. Rakheja, L. Huang, S. Hau-Riege, S. E. Harrison, L. F. Voss, and A. M. Conway, IEEE Journal of the Electron Devices Society **8**, 1118 (2020).
- ¹⁸⁰M. V. Rao, J. B. Tucker, M. C. Ridgway, O. W. Holland, N. Papanicolaou, and J. Mittereder, Journal of Applied Physics 86, 752 (1999).
- ¹⁸¹S. Reshanov, Device-relevant defect centers and minority carrier lifetime in 3C-, 4H- and 6H-SiC, Ph.D. thesis, Friedrich-Alexander-Universität, Erlangen-Nürnberg (2005).
- ¹⁸²M. Roschke, F. Schwierz, G. Paasch, and D. Schipanski, Materials Science Forum 264–268, 965 (1998).
- ¹⁸³M. Schadt, *Transporteigenschaften von Elektronen Und Löchern in Siliciumkarbid*, Ph.D. thesis, FriedrichAlexander-Universität (1997).
- ¹⁸⁴F. Schmid, M. Krieger, M. Laube, G. Pensl, and G. Wagner, in *Silicon Carbide*, edited by W. J. Choyke, H. Matsunami, and G. Pensl (Springer Berlin Heidelberg, Berlin, Heidelberg, 2004) pp. 517–536.
- ¹⁸⁵R. K. Sharma, P. Hazdra, and S. Popelka, IEEE Transactions on Nuclear Science **62**, 534 (2015).
- ¹⁸⁶M. Shur, S. L. Rumyantsev, and M. E. Levinshteĭn, eds., *SiC Materials and Devices*, Selected Topics in Electronics and Systems No. v. 40 (World Scientific, New Jersey ; London, 2006).
- ¹⁸⁷S. R. Smith, A. O. Evwaraye, W. C. Mitchel, and M. A. Capano, Journal of Electronic Materials28, 190 (1999).
- ¹⁸⁸N. T. Son, Mt. Wagner, C. G. Hemmingsson, L. Storasta, B. Magnusson, W. M. Chen, S. Greulich-Weber, J.-M. Spaeth, and E. Janzén, in *Silicon Carbide*, edited by W. J. Choyke, H. Matsunami, and G. Pensl (Springer Berlin Heidelberg, Berlin, Heidelberg, 2004) pp. 461– 492.
- ¹⁸⁹N. T. Son, X. T. Trinh, L. S. Løvlie, B. G. Svensson, K. Kawahara, J. Suda, T. Kimoto, T. Umeda, J. Isoya, T. Makino, T. Ohshima, and E. Janzén, Physical Review Letters **109**, 187603 (2012).
- ¹⁹⁰G. Sozzi, M. Puzzanghera, R. Menozzi, and R. Nipoti, IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices66, 3028 (2019).
- ¹⁹¹L. Storasta, J. P. Bergman, E. Janzén, A. Henry, and J. Lu, Journal of Applied Physics 96, 4909 (2004).
- ¹⁹²L. Storasta, P. Bergman, E. Janzén, and C. Hallin, Materials Science Forum **389–393**, 549 (2002).

- ¹⁹³A. Suzuki, H. Matsunami, and T. Tanaka, Journal of The Electrochemical Society **124**, 241 (1977).
- ¹⁹⁴A. Suzuki, H. Matsunami, and T. Tanaka, Japanese Journal of Applied Physics **12**, 1083 (1973).
- ¹⁹⁵Y. Tanaka, N. Kobayashi, H. Okumura, R. Suzuki, T. Ohdaira, M. Hasegawa, M. Ogura, S. Yoshida, and H. Tanoue, Materials Science Forum 338–342, 909 (2000).
- ¹⁹⁶T. Tawara, H. Tsuchida, S. Izumi, I. Kamata, and K. Izumi, Materials Science Forum 457–460, 565 (2004).
- ¹⁹⁷P. Terziyska, C. Blanc, J. Pernot, H. Peyre, S. Contreras, G. Bastide, J. L. Robert, J. Camassel,
 E. Morvan, C. Dua, and C. C. Brylinski, physica status solidi (a) 195, 243 (2003).
- ¹⁹⁸V. J. B. Torres, I. Capan, and J. Coutinho, Physical Review B **106**, 224112 (2022).
- ¹⁹⁹S. Tripathi, C. Upadhyay, C. Nagaraj, A. Venkatesan, and K. Devan, Nuclear Instruments and Methods in Physics Research Section A: Accelerators, Spectrometers, Detectors and Associated Equipment **916**, 246 (2019).
- ²⁰⁰T. Troffer, M. Schadt, T. Frank, H. Itoh, G. Pensl, J. Heindl, H. P. Strunk, and M. Maier, physica status solidi (a) **162**, 277 (1997).
- ²⁰¹T. Troffer, *Elektrische und optische Charakterisierung Bauelementrelevanter Dotierstoffe in Siliciumkarbid*, Ph.D. thesis, FriedrichAlexander-Universität (1998).
- ²⁰²V. Uhnevionak, *Simulation and Modeling of Silicon-Carbide Devices*, Ph.D. thesis, Friedrich-Alexander-Universität (2015).
- ²⁰³R. Wang, Y. Huang, D. Yang, and X. Pi, Applied Physics Letters **122**, 180501 (2023).
- ²⁰⁴M. B. Wijesundara and R. Azevedo, *Silicon Carbide Microsystems for Harsh Environments*, MEMS Reference Shelf, Vol. 22 (Springer New York, New York, NY, 2011).
- ²⁰⁵X. Xu, L. Zhang, L. Li, Z. Li, J. Li, J. Zhang, and P. Dong, Discover Nano 18, 128 (2023).
- ²⁰⁶X. Yan, P. Li, L. Kang, S.-H. Wei, and B. Huang, Journal of Applied Physics **127**, 085702 (2020).
- ²⁰⁷H. Yoshioka and K. Hirata, AIP Advances 8, 045217 (2018).
- ²⁰⁸C.-M. Zetterling, ed., *Process Technology for Silicon Carbide Devices*, EMIS Processing Series No. 2 (Institution of Electrical Engineers, London, 2002).
- ²⁰⁹J. Zhang, L. Storasta, J. P. Bergman, N. T. Son, and E. Janzén, Journal of Applied Physics 93, 4708 (2003).
- ²¹⁰X. Zhu, ALTERNATIVE GROWTH AND INTERFACE PASSIVATION TECHNIQUES FOR SiO2 ON 4H-SiC, Ph.D. thesis, Auburn University (2008).

- ²¹¹B. Zippelius, *Elektrische Charakterisierung Bauelement-relevanter Defekte in 3C- Und 4H-Siliziumkarbid*, Ph.D. thesis, Friedrich-Alexander-Universität, Erlangen-Nürnberg (2011).
- ²¹²B. Zippelius, J. Suda, and T. Kimoto, Journal of Applied Physics **111**, 033515 (2012).
- ²¹³P. Gaggl, J. Burin, A. Gsponer, S.-E. Waid, R. Thalmeier, and T. Bergauer, Nuclear Instruments and Methods in Physics Research Section A: Accelerators, Spectrometers, Detectors and Associated Equipment **1070**, 170015 (2025).
- ²¹⁴S. Yamashita and T. Kimoto, Applied Physics Express **13**, 011006 (2020).
- ²¹⁵M. J. Marinella, D. K. Schroder, G. Chung, M. J. Loboda, T. Isaacs-Smith, and J. R. Williams, IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices 57, 1910 (2010).
- ²¹⁶M. Kato, A. Ogawa, L. Han, and T. Kato, Materials Science in Semiconductor Processing 170, 107980 (2024).
- ²¹⁷R. N. Hall, Physical Review **87**, 387 (1952).
- ²¹⁸S. Selberherr, *Analysis and Simulation of Semiconductor Devices* (Springer Vienna, Vienna, 1984).
- ²¹⁹W. Suttrop, Aluminium, Bor und Stickstoff als Dotierstoffe in einkristallinem Siliziumkarbid SiC(6H), Ph.D. thesis, Friedrich-Alexander-Universität, Erlangen-Nürnberg (1991).
- ²²⁰S. K. Lee, *Processing and Characterization of Silicon Carbide (6H-SiC and 4H-SiC) Contacts* for High Power and h... (Mikroelektronik och informationsteknik, Kista, 2002).
- ²²¹L. Lilja, I. Farkas, I. Booker, J. Ul Hassan, E. Janzén, and J. P. Bergman, Materials Science Forum 897, 238 (2017).
- ²²²D. Scharfetter and R. Johnston, IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices 14, 634 (1967).
- ²²³D. Roulston, N. Arora, and S. Chamberlain, IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices **29**, 284 (1982).
- ²²⁴M. Law, E. Solley, M. Liang, and D. Burk, IEEE Electron Device Letters **12**, 401 (1991).
- ²²⁵M. Tyagi and R. Van Overstraeten, Solid-State Electronics 26, 577 (1983).
- ²²⁶G. Liaugaudas, D. Dargis, P. Kwasnicki, H. Peyre, R. Arvinte, S. Juillaguet, M. Zielinski, and K. Jarašiūnas, Materials Science Forum 821–823, 249 (2015).
- ²²⁷M. Ruff, H. Mitlehner, and R. Helbig, IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices **41**, 1040 (1994).
- ²²⁸H. Shao, X. Yang, D. Wang, X. Li, X. Chen, G. Hu, H. Li, X. Xiong, X. Xie, X. Hu, and X. Xu, Journal of Electronic Materials **53**, 2429 (2024).
- ²²⁹S. Sapienza, G. Sozzi, D. Santoro, P. Cova, N. Delmonte, G. Verrini, and G. Chiorboli, Microelectronics Reliability **113**, 113937 (2020).

- ²³⁰P. B. Klein, R. Myers-Ward, K.-K. Lew, B. L. VanMil, C. R. Eddy, D. K. Gaskill, A. Shrivastava, and T. S. Sudarshan, Journal of Applied Physics **108**, 033713 (2010).
- ²³¹M. E. Levinshtein, P. A. Ivanov, M. S. Boltovets, V. A. Krivutsa, J. W. Palmour, M. K. Das, and B. A. Hull, Solid-State Electronics 49, 1228 (2005).
- ²³²A. Udal and E. Velmre, Materials Science Forum **556–557**, 375 (2007).
- ²³³R. Wu and A. Peaker, Solid-State Electronics **25**, 643 (1982).
- ²³⁴H. Goebel and K. Hoffmann, in *Proceedings of the 4th International Symposium on Power Semiconductor Devices and Ics* (IEEE, Tokyo, Japan, 1992) pp. 130–135.
- ²³⁵D. Klaassen, Solid-State Electronics **35**, 961 (1992).
- ²³⁶A. Schenk, Solid-State Electronics **35**, 1585 (1992).
- ²³⁷T. Tamaki, G. G. Walden, Y. Sui, and J. A. Cooper, IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices 55, 1928 (2008).
- ²³⁸B. Lechner, Behaviour of 4H-SiC Power Semiconductor Devices under Extreme Operating Conditions, Ph.D. thesis, Technische Universität München (2021).
- ²³⁹F. Nallet, D. Planson, K. Isoird, M. Locatelli, and J. Chante, in *CAS '99 Proceedings. 1999 International Semiconductor Conference (Cat. No.99TH8389)*, Vol. 1 (IEEE, Sinaia, Romania, 1999) pp. 195–198.
- ²⁴⁰K. Gulbinas, V. Grivickas, H. P. Mahabadi, M. Usman, and A. Hallén, Materials Science 17, 119 (2011).
- ²⁴¹M. Kato, A. Yoshida, and M. Ichimura, Japanese Journal of Applied Physics 51, 02BP12 (2012).
- ²⁴²M. Kato, Z. Xinchi, K. Kohama, S. Fukaya, and M. Ichimura, Journal of Applied Physics 127, 195702 (2020).
- ²⁴³Y. Mori, M. Kato, and M. Ichimura, Journal of Physics D: Applied Physics 47, 335102 (2014).
- ²⁴⁴G. Y. Chung, M. J. Loboda, M. Marninella, D. Schroder, T. Isaacs-Smith, and J. R. Williams, Materials Science Forum 615–617, 283 (2009).
- ²⁴⁵K. Y. Cheong, S. Dimitrijev, and Jisheng Han, IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices 50, 1433 (2003).
- ²⁴⁶S. Asada, J. Suda, and T. Kimoto, IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices **65**, 4786 (2018).
- ²⁴⁷T. Hayashi, T. Okuda, J. Suda, and T. Kimoto, Japanese Journal of Applied Physics 53, 111301 (2014).
- ²⁴⁸Y. Ichikawa, M. Ichimura, T. Kimoto, and M. Kato, ECS Journal of Solid State Science and

Technology 7, Q127 (2018).

- ²⁴⁹T. Kimoto, Y. Nanen, T. Hayashi, and J. Suda, Applied Physics Express 3, 121201 (2010).
- ²⁵⁰K. Nonaka, A. Horiuchi, Y. Negoro, K. Iwanaga, S. Yokoyama, H. Hashimoto, M. Sato, Y. Maeyama, M. Shimizu, and H. Iwakuro, physica status solidi (a) 206, 2457 (2009).
- ²⁵¹B. Buono, R. Ghandi, M. Domeij, B. G. Malm, C.-M. Zetterling, and M. Ostling, IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices **57**, 704 (2010).
- ²⁵²V. V. Afanas'ev, M. Bassler, G. Pensl, M. J. Schulz, and E. Stein Von Kamienski, Journal of Applied Physics **79**, 3108 (1996).
- ²⁵³V. V. Afanasev, M. Bassler, G. Pensl, and M. Schulz, physica status solidi (a) 162, 321 (1997).
- ²⁵⁴D. Fitzgerald and A. Grove, Surface Science 9, 347 (1968).
- ²⁵⁵E. Yablonovitch, D. L. Allara, C. C. Chang, T. Gmitter, and T. B. Bright, Physical Review Letters 57, 249 (1986).
- ²⁵⁶K. Murata, T. Tawara, A. Yang, R. Takanashi, T. Miyazawa, and H. Tsuchida, Journal of Applied Physics **129**, 025702 (2021).
- ²⁵⁷K. Tanaka and M. Kato, Japanese Journal of Applied Physics **63**, 011002 (2024).
- ²⁵⁸J. Fossum, R. Mertens, D. Lee, and J. Nijs, Solid-State Electronics 26, 569 (1983).
- ²⁵⁹J. Linnros, Journal of Applied Physics 84, 275 (1998).
- ²⁶⁰M.-m. Gao, L.-y. Fan, X.-y. Gong, J.-l. You, and Z.-z. Chen, Journal of Applied Physics **132**, 135702 (2022).
- ²⁶¹K. Tanaka, K. Nagaya, and M. Kato, Japanese Journal of Applied Physics **62**, SC1017 (2023).
- ²⁶²P. T. Landsberg and G. S. Kousik, Journal of Applied Physics 56, 1696 (1984).
- ²⁶³P. Ščajev, M. Karaliūnas, E. Kuokštis, and K. Jarašiūnas, Journal of Luminescence 134, 588 (2013).
- ²⁶⁴J. Dziewior and W. Schmid, Applied Physics Letters **31**, 346 (1977).
- ²⁶⁵P. Grivickas, V. Grivickas, J. Linnros, and A. Galeckas, Journal of Applied Physics 101, 123521 (2007).
- ²⁶⁶X. Zhang and N. You, in 2018 IEEE 3rd International Conference on Integrated Circuits and Microsystems (ICICM) (IEEE, Shanghai, 2018) pp. 60–63.
- ²⁶⁷A. Aditya, S. Khandelwal, C. Mukherjee, A. Khan, S. Panda, and B. Maji, in 2015 International Conference on Recent Developments in Control, Automation and Power Engineering (RDCAPE) (IEEE, Noida, India, 2015) pp. 61–65.
- ²⁶⁸G. Y. Chung, M. J. Loboda, M. Marinella, D. Schroder, P. B. Klein, T. Isaacs-Smith, and

J. Williams, Materials Science Forum 600–603, 485 (2008).

- ²⁶⁹M. Ruff, Elektronische Bauelemente Aus Siliziumkarbid (SiC) : Physikalische Grundlagen Und Numerische Simulation, Ph.D. thesis, Friedrich-Alexander-Universität, Erlangen-Nürnberg (1993).
- ²⁷⁰D. Werber, P. Borthen, and G. Wachutka, Materials Science Forum **556–557**, 905 (2007).
- ²⁷¹C. Hettler, C. James, J. Dickens, and A. Neuber, in 2010 IEEE International Power Modulator and High Voltage Conference (IEEE, Atlanta, GA, USA, 2010) pp. 34–37.
- ²⁷²C. Hettler, W. W. Sullivan Iii, and J. Dickens, Materials Science Forum 717–720, 301 (2012).
- ²⁷³S. S. Suvanam, K. Gulbinas, M. Usman, M. K. Linnarson, D. M. Martin, J. Linnros, V. Grivickas, and A. Hallén, Journal of Applied Physics **117**, 105309 (2015).
- ²⁷⁴K. Tanaka and M. Kato, AIP Advances **13**, 085220 (2023).
- ²⁷⁵H. Tsuchida, I. Kamata, M. Ito, T. Miyazawa, H. Uehigashi, K. Fukada, H. Fujibayashi, M. Naitou, K. Hara, H. Osawa, T. Sugiura, and T. Kozawa, Materials Science Forum 858, 119 (2016).
- ²⁷⁶S. Chowdhury, C. Hitchcock, R. Dahal, I. B. Bhat, and T. P. Chow, in 2015 IEEE 27th International Symposium on Power Semiconductor Devices & IC's (ISPSD) (IEEE, Hong Kong, China, 2015) pp. 353–356.
- ²⁷⁷T. Miyazawa, M. Ito, and H. Tsuchida, Applied Physics Letters **97**, 202106 (2010).
- ²⁷⁸T. Okuda, T. Kobayashi, T. Kimoto, and J. Suda, Applied Physics Express 9, 051301 (2016).
- ²⁷⁹E. Saito, J. Suda, and T. Kimoto, Applied Physics Express 9, 061303 (2016).
- ²⁸⁰T. Kimoto, N. Miyamoto, and H. Matsunami, Materials Science and Engineering: B 61–62, 349 (1999).
- ²⁸¹P. G. Neudeck, Journal of Electronic Materials **27**, 317 (1998).
- ²⁸²A. Udal and E. Velmre, Materials Science Forum **338–342**, 781 (2000).
- ²⁸³S. A. Reshanov, W. Bartsch, B. Zippelius, and G. Pensl, Materials Science Forum 615–617, 699 (2009).
- ²⁸⁴P. A. Ivanov, M. E. Levinshtein, J. W. Palmour, M. K. Das, and B. A. Hull, Solid-State Electronics 50, 1368 (2006).
- ²⁸⁵M. E. Levinshtein, T. T. Mnatsakanov, P. A. Ivanov, R. Singh, J. W. Palmour, and S. N. Yurkov, Solid-State Electronics 48, 807 (2004).
- ²⁸⁶G. Sozzi, S. Sapienza, G. Chiorboli, L. Vines, A. Hallén, and R. Nipoti, IEEE Access, 1 (2024).

- ²⁸⁷L. Di Benedetto, G. D. Licciardo, R. Nipoti, and S. Bellone, IEEE Electron Device Letters **35**, 244 (2014).
- ²⁸⁸J. Hasegawa, L. Pace, L. V. Phung, M. Hatano, and D. Planson, IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices 64, 1203 (2017).
- ²⁸⁹M. Puzzanghera and R. Nipoti, Materials Science Forum **858**, 773 (2016).
- ²⁹⁰M. Domeij, E. Danielsson, W. Liu, U. Zimmermann, C.-M. Zetterling, and M. Ostling, in *ISPSD '03. 2003 IEEE 15th International Symposium on Power Semiconductor Devices and ICs, 2003. Proceedings*, (IEEE, Cambridge, UK, 2003) pp. 375–378.
- ²⁹¹A. Koyama, M. Sometani, K. Takenaka, K. Nakayama, A. Miyasaka, K. Kojima, K. Eto, T. Kato, J. Senzaki, Y. Yonezawa, and H. Okumura, Japanese Journal of Applied Physics 59, SGGD14 (2020).
- ²⁹²G. Donnarumma, V. Palankovski, and S. Selberherr, in *Proceedings of the International Conference on Simulation of Semiconductor Processes and Devices (SISPAD)* (2012) pp. 125–128.
- ²⁹³S. I. Maximenko, AIP Advances **13**, 105021 (2023).
- ²⁹⁴M. Usman and M. Nawaz, Solid-State Electronics **92**, 5 (2014).
- ²⁹⁵M. Kato, Y. Mori, and M. Ichimura, Materials Science Forum 778–780, 293 (2014).
- ²⁹⁶D. Schröder, *Leistungselektronische Bauelemente* (Springer Berlin Heidelberg, Berlin, Heidelberg, 2006).
- ²⁹⁷P. B. Shah and K. A. Jones, Journal of Applied Physics 84, 4625 (1998).
- ²⁹⁸Y.-R. Zhang, B. Zhang, Z.-J. Li, and X.-C. Deng, Chinese Physics B **19**, 067102 (2010).
- ²⁹⁹J. Zhao, X. Li, K. Tone, P. Alexandrov, M. Pan, and M. Weiner, Solid-State Electronics 47, 377 (2003).
- ³⁰⁰A. K. Tiwari, M. Antoniou, N. Lophitis, S. Perkin, T. Trajkovic, and F. Udrea, IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices **66**, 3066 (2019).
- ³⁰¹J. Wang and B. W. Williams, Semiconductor Science and Technology 14, 1088 (1999).
- ³⁰²K. Tian, J. Xia, K. Elgammal, A. Schöner, W. Kaplan, R. Karhu, J. Ul-Hassan, and A. Hallén, Materials Science in Semiconductor Processing **115**, 105097 (2020).
- ³⁰³M. E. Levinshtein, T. T. Mnatsakanov, P. A. Ivanov, A. K. Agarwal, J. W. Palmour, S. L. Rumyantsev, A. G. Tandoev, and S. N. Yurkov, Solid-State Electronics **45**, 453 (2001).
- ³⁰⁴S. Bellone, L. F. Albanese, and G.-D. Licciardo, IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices **56**, 2902 (2009).
- ³⁰⁵S. Rao, E. D. Mallemace, and F. G. Della Corte, Electronics **11**, 1839 (2022).

- ³⁰⁶T. Tamaki, G. G. Walden, Y. Sui, and J. A. Cooper, IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices **55**, 1920 (2008).
- ³⁰⁷M. Usman, B. Buono, and A. Hallen, IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices **59**, 3371 (2012).
 ³⁰⁸Value fitted to results by Galeckas *et al.* ¹².
- ³⁰⁹Value fitted to forward current measurements by Ryu *et al.* ³³⁶.
- ³¹⁰Value fitted to measurements by Kimoto *et al.*¹²⁸.
- ³¹¹T. Kimoto, K. Yamada, H. Niwa, and J. Suda, Energies 9, 908 (2016).
- ³¹²A. Das and S. P. Duttagupta, Radiation Protection Dosimetry **167**, 443 (2015).
- ³¹³H.-Y. Cha and P. M. Sandvik, Japanese Journal of Applied Physics **47**, 5423 (2008).
- ³¹⁴M. L. Megherbi, L. Dehimi, W. terghini, F. Pezzimenti, and F. G. Della Corte, Courrier du Savoir **19**, 71 (2015).
- ³¹⁵J. H. Zhao, V. Gruzinskis, Y. Luo, M. Weiner, M. Pan, P. Shiktorov, and E. Starikov, Semiconductor Science and Technology 15, 1093 (2000).
- ³¹⁶K. Naydenov, N. Donato, and F. Udrea, Engineering Research Express **3**, 035008 (2021).
- ³¹⁷H. Habib, N. G. Wright, and A. B. Horsfall, Advanced Materials Research **413**, 229 (2011).
- ³¹⁸K. Zeghdar, L. Dehimi, F. Pezzimenti, M. L. Megherbi, and F. G. Della Corte, Journal of Electronic Materials **49**, 1322 (2020).
- ³¹⁹K. Zeghdar, L. Dehimi, F. Pezzimenti, S. Rao, and F. G. Della Corte, Japanese Journal of Applied Physics **58**, 014002 (2019).
- ³²⁰Y. Choi, H.-Y. Cha, L. Eastman, and M. Spencer, IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices **52**, 1940 (2005).
- ³²¹V. Soler, *Design and Process Developments towards an Optimal 6.5 kV SiC Power MOSFET*,
 Ph.D. thesis, Universitat Politecnica de Catalunya (2019).
- ³²²K. G. Menon, A. Nakajima, L. Ngwendson, and E. M. Sankara Narayanan, IEEE Electron Device Letters **32**, 1272 (2011).
- ³²³H. Liu, J. Wang, S. Liang, H. Yu, and W. Deng, Semiconductor Science and Technology **36**, 025009 (2021).
- ³²⁴D. Johannesson and M. Nawaz, IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics **31**, 4517 (2016).
- ³²⁵A. Galeckas, J. Linnros, V. Grivickas, U. Lindefelt, and C. Hallin, Materials Science Forum 264–268, 533 (1998).
- ³²⁶B. Kakarla, A. Tsibizov, R. Stark, I. K. Badstubner, and U. Grossner, in 2020 32nd International Symposium on Power Semiconductor Devices and ICs (ISPSD) (IEEE, Vienna, Austria,

2020) pp. 234–237.

- ³²⁷S. Bellone and L. Di Benedetto, IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics **29**, 2174 (2014).
- ³²⁸L. Di Benedetto, N. Rinaldi, G. D. Licciardo, R. Liguori, A. Rubino, A. May, and M. Rommel, in 2024 International Semiconductor Conference (CAS) (IEEE, Sinaia, Romania, 2024) pp. 23–28.
- ³²⁹S. Asada, T. Miyazawa, and H. Tsuchida, IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices **68**, 3468 (2021).
- ³³⁰R. Choudhary, M. Mehta, R. Singh Shekhawat, S. Singh, and D. Singh, Materials Today: Proceedings **46**, 5889 (2021).
- ³³¹N. Ramungul, V. Khemka, T. P. Chow, M. Ghezzo, and J. W. Kretchmer, Materials Science Forum **264–268**, 1065 (1998).
- ³³²R. Nipoti, A. Parisini, G. Sozzi, M. Puzzanghera, A. Parisini, and A. Carnera, ECS Journal of Solid State Science and Technology 5, P621 (2016).
- ³³³T. Grasser, B. Kaczer, W. Goes, Th. Aichinger, Ph. Hehenberger, and M. Nelhiebel, in 2009
 IEEE International Reliability Physics Symposium (IEEE, Montreal, QC, Canada, 2009) pp. 33–44.
- ³³⁴H. Pourbagheri Mahabadi, Optical Studies of Surface Recombination Velocity in 4H-SiC Epitaxial Layer, Master's thesis, KTH, School of Information and Communication Technology (ICT) / KTH, School of Information and Communication Technology (ICT) (2011).
- ³³⁵A. Xiang, IEEE Transactions on Nanotechnology **20**, 28 (2021).
- ³³⁶S.-H. Ryu, C. Capell, L. Cheng, C. Jonas, A. Gupta, M. Donofrio, J. Clayton, M. O'Loughlin, A. Burk, D. Grider, A. Agarwal, J. Palmour, A. Hefner, and S. Bhattacharya, in 2012 IEEE Energy Conversion Congress and Exposition (ECCE) (IEEE, Raleigh, NC, USA, 2012) pp. 3603–3608.